

# Protective Services Committee

# AGENDA

# Tuesday, April 20, 2023 at 6:00 p.m.

- 1. Call meeting to order
- 2. Declaration of Pecuniary Interest
- 3. Approval of Agenda
- 4. Minutes Approve June 7, 2022
- 5. Fire Hall Garage Addition
  - i) Ontario Building Code Part 4
  - ii) Importance Category and Seismic Restraint Information
  - iii) Map of Fire Hall
- 6. FPPA Firefighter Certification
  - i) Fire Protection and Prevention Act, 1997 Firefighters Certification
- 7. Fire Truck Replacement Status
  - i) Draft Loan Schedule Pumper Tanker
- 8. Douglas Fire Department Health and Safety Committee update
- 9. Next Meeting
- 10. Adjournment

# TOWNSHIP OF ADMASTON/BROMLEY

# PROTECTIVE SERVICES COMMITTEE

# MINUTES

Tuesday June 7, 2022 At 5:00 p.m.

Chair Mike Quilty and Committee Members Robert Dick, Michael Donohue

Also in attendance were CAO/Clerk Charkavi and Acting Chief Mchale, Acting Deputy Chief Donohue, Chief Murphy – Bonnechere Valley Fire Department

- 1. Chair Mike Quilty call the meeting to order at 5:06 p.m.
- 2. Declaration of Pecuniary Interest None
- 3. Approval of Agenda

Moved by Michael Donohue, seconded by Robert Dick

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Committee approve the agenda for the June 7, 2022 Protective Services Committee meeting as presented this date.

"Carried"

4. Minutes – Approve February 14 and February 25, 2022

Moved by Michael Donohue, seconded by Robert Dick

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Committee accept the minutes of the Protective Services Committee meetings held February 14 and February 25, 2022.

"Carried"

5. Dispatch Calls – Chief Murphy Bonnechere Valey

Moved by Michael Donohue, seconded by Robert Dick

BE IT RESOLVED THAT Chief Murphy, Bonnechere Valley Fire Department, appear before Committee to discuss dispatching in Renfrew County.

Acting Chief McHale reviewed for Committee issues that the department has encountered surrounding motor vehicle accidents. He added that Chief Murphy is here to explain to Committee how to ensure that our Fire Department is being contacted by Dispatch Services.

Chief Murphy handed out dispatch protocol comparisons between the Douglas Fire Department and the Bonnechere Valley Fire Department.

He reviewed the differences between the two. He also reviewed the process of how a dispatch call is completed in Renfrew County.

Acting Chief McHale noted that it is not anticipated to be many more calls that would ultimately affect the overall budget of the Douglas Fire Department. However, he noted it is important for the Douglas Fire Department to receive calls for motor vehicle accidents when an ambulance has been dispatched.

Committee directed Acting Chief McHale and Acting Deputy Chief Donohue to meet with Chief Murphy to review the dispatch response protocol and to change accordingly and provide the updated information to Committee.

6. Fire Hall Garage – Verbal Update

Moved by Michael Donohue, seconded by Robert Dick

BE IT RESOLVED THAT Councillor Dick and Acting Chief McHale provide an update on the Fire Hall Garage Expansion.

"Carried"

It was noted that there was a site meeting on May 31, 2022 with Wren Construction, and their Engineer of Record. Discussions were had on the exterior, accessibility, heating, aesthetics, draining, roof construction and landscaping.

The drawings are due July 8, 2022.

7. FPPA – Firefighter Certification – Verbal Update

Moved by Michael Donohue, seconded by Robert Dick

BE IT RESOLVED THAT Acting Chief McHale provide an update on the FPPA – Firefighter Certifications.

Acting Chief McHale noted that only 5 of the existing volunteer firefighters do not meet the legacy requirements. He advised that the OFM representative will be attending a future training of the Douglas Fire Department and all firefighters will then meet the certification requirements.

Mayor Donohue stated that this is very good news, however, recruitment will be an issue in the future for all Volunteer Fire Departments.

Committee discussed training and the lack of local resources to accomplish the training requirements.

8. Smoke Alarm Policy – Discussion

Acting Chief McHale noted that in the past the replacement of smoke alarms was a simple process. However, he advised that this is no longer the case as smoke alarms have evolved, they are either dual smoke alarm / CO2 monitors, they are hard wired into homes and should they be removed by Firefighters, the OFM's interpretation is that they exact same device must be replaced. He added that this will be very costly and will carry liability issues for the department.

Committee discussed the issue and directed staff to draft a smoke alarm policy that does not involve replacing smoke alarms but puts the onus on the property owner to ensure that the smoke alarms are to code. Acting Chief McHale noted that the Department will have smoke alarms available should the public require one, but they will no longer replace or install smoke alarms.

Committee also requested that there be more educational announcements and opportunities taken to ensure all property owners ensure they have working smoke alarms.

Moved by Robert Dick, seconded by Michael Donohue

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Protective Services Committee direct staff to draft a Smoke Alarm Replacement Policy.

"Carried"

9. Risk Assessment – Verbal Update

Moved by Robert Dick, seconded by Michael Donohue

BE IT RESOLVED THAT Acting Fire Chief McHale provide an update on the Risk Assessment for the Douglas Fire Department.

Acting Chief McHale advised that the OFM would like to undertake a new risk assessment of the Douglas Fire Department, there is a new template with new risks associated. He further added that this is primarily to update existing information.

10. Self Contained Breathing Apparatus (SCBA) – Verbal Update

Moved by Robert Dick, seconded by Michael Donohue

BE IT RESOLVED THAT Acting Fire Chief McHale provide an update on the Self Contained Breather Apparatus (SCBAs).

"Carried"

Acting Chief McHale reviewed the issues surrounding SCBAs. He noted that during the pandemic Firefighters could no longer share masks. The department has looked into ensuring that all of their SCBAs have masks and the SCBAs that we have masks are no longer produced for these units. He also added that SCBA units are very expensive and the Fire Committee will have to begin setting money aside for their replacement.

He advised Committee that at this time the SCBAs on hand are compliant and have passed their annual inspections.

Discussion was had on how to replace the SCBAs. Staff are directed to research grants available and partnerships for ordering.

Committee also directed that the Fire Committee begin looking at their 2023 budget.

- 11. Next Meeting To be called by the Chair
- 12. Adjournment

Moved by Robert Dick, seconded by Michael Donohue

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Tuesday June 7<sup>th</sup>, 2022 Township of Admaston/Bromley Protective Services Committee be adjourned at 6:30 p.m.

# Township of Admaston/Bromley 477 Stone Road, R.R. #2 Renfrew, ON K7V 3Z5 E-Mail Address – info@admastonbromley.com

613-432-2885 Stone Road Office 613-432-4052 Fax 613-432-3175 Stone Road Garage 613-646-7918 Cobden Road Garage

# **REPORT**

Date: April 6, 2023

To: Protective Services Committee

From: Jennifer Charkavi / Chief McHale

Re: Fire Hall Garage

# **Background and Discussion:**

In 2015 discussions were had on a Fire Hall expansion. The rational for an expansion was due to the new fire trucks being larger and taller than the current Fire Hall could accommodate. Preparations were to be completed to close a portion of Hill Street between Queen and King Streets to prepare for the expansion.

In 2019 the Operations Committee directed staff to defer the decision to make site preparations for an expansion until 2020.

In 2020 staff presented a report to Council on the history of the Fire Hall Expansion and notification released by the Federal and Provincial governments on an ICIP-COVID-19 Resilience Infrastructure Stream funding for up to \$100,000. Discussion was had on the closing and stopping up of the road allowance next to the fire hall and the surveying of lots 130 and 131 for the expansion project. However, only the applying for funding for a building was recommended through the ICIP-COVID-19 grant.

In the report to Committee, staff did not know the financial implications of the Fire Hall Expansion, but it was anticipated that by describing the building as a garage, it would not have to meet the standards of a post-disaster building.

In December 2021 the Township was successful in the grant application and received \$100,000 for a Fire Hall Garage.

Draft drawings were completed of the desired Fire Hall Garage in anticipation of the grant in 2020, however they weren't completed by a professional nor stamped by an engineer. Council requested that the drawings be completed accordingly. In 2021, staff investigated and it was learned that all Municipal buildings that require a building permit must have an engineer stamp and the Chief Building Official has confirmed. Staff

prepared an RFP for drawings. Drawings were completed and the Protective Services Committee were provided them. The Protective Services Committee were surprised when the drawings from the engineer were provided and they included measures that went beyond those required for a garage, but instead were measures for a post-disaster building. Buildings associated with rescue services are considered Post-Disaster in the Building Code.

# O. Reg. 332/12: BUILDING CODE

# 1.4.1.2. Defined Terms

*Post-disaster building* means a *building* that is essential to the provision of services in the event of a disaster, and includes,

- (a) hospitals, emergency treatment facilities and blood banks,
- (b) telephone exchanges,
- (c) power generating stations and electrical substations,
- (d) control centres for land transportation,
- (e) public water treatment and storage facilities,
- (f) water and sewage pumping stations,
- (g) emergency response facilities,
- (h) fire, rescue and police stations,
- (i) storage facilities for vehicles or boats used for fire, rescue and police purposes, and
- (j) communications facilities, including radio and television stations.

The grant that was received must be used by December 31, 2024. Staff requires direction from the Protective Services Committee. The Pumper Truck is slated to be replaced in 2030, the new size of the fire truck will fit in the current Fire Hall building, staff do have specs of a sample pumper truck to ensure its storage capacity.

However, In addition, there are changes coming forth for Fire Departments through the Ministry of Labour, Health and Safety Cancer Prevention Program. We do not know exactly what date these changes will have to be implemented but it is important to be prepared for them. A couple of the changes coming are space required for bunker gear and space between firefighters in the change room, currently there is no space afforded, and at least 2-3 showers will be required, currently Douglas Fire Hall only has 1. In addition, measures are to be implemented to deal with exhaust and bunker gear detoxification.

Staff met with our interim OFM advisor and the Assistant Deputy Fire Marshal on April 14, 2023. Staff asked when Municipal Fire Departments will receive this new legislation. OFM could not answer that but advised that we prepare now for these changes. Staff have emailed the Ministry of Labour as well but have not heard back. This information is very important if Committee recommends to Council to proceed with the Fire Hall Expansion.

# **Financial Implications:**

The original thought for the Fire Hall garage was to be a simple garage, but that is not the case going forward. Engineered drawings have been received by the Township.

The next stage in this project is to prepare the site for the new fire hall expansion. Preparation of the site includes moving the septic tank back further on the property as the new building will sit on the existing septic, which it cannot. It was also suggested in 2015 that the unopened road allowance be stopped up and closed to be added to the current foot print of the Douglas Fire Hall, this would include a survey of the property and the unopened road allowance.

Staff reached out to a builder for an estimation on he cost to build such a building and it was estimated at approximately \$300,000.00. A more exact cost will be provided in the next couple of weeks. This cost does not include site preparations.

# **People Consulted:**

Fire Chief Treasurer-Deputy CAO/Clerk Public Works Superintendent (Acting) Chief Building Official Wren Construction – Provided the Drawings

## **Committee Recommendation:**

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Protective Services Committee recommends to Council to begin site preparations for the Fire Hall Expansion to accommodate a new garage.

# Part 4

# **Structural Design**

## 4.1. Structural Loads and Procedures

4.1.1.	General	3
4.1.2.	Specified Loads and Effects	4
4.1.3.	Limit States Design	5
4.1.4.	Dead Loads	8
4.1.5.	Live Loads Due to Use and Occupancy	8
4.1.6.	Loads Due to Snow, and Rain	14
4.1.7.	Wind Load	17
4.1.8.	Earthquake Loads and Effects	19

#### 4.2. Foundations

4.2.1.	General	34
4.2.2.	Subsurface Investigations and Reviews	34
4.2.3.	Materials Used in Foundations	34
4.2.4.	Design Requirements	36
4.2.5.	Excavations	38
4.2.6.	Shallow Foundations	39
4.2.7.	Deep Foundations	39
4.2.8.	Special Foundations	40

#### 4.3. Design Requirements for Structural Materials

4.3.1.	Wood	41
4.3.2.	Plain and Reinforced Masonry	41
4.3.3.	Plain, Reinforced and Prestressed Concrete	41
4.3.4.	Steel	41
4.3.5.	Aluminum	42
4.3.6.	Glass	42
4.4.	Design Requirements for Special	
	Structures	
4.4.1.	Air-Supported Structures	42
4.4.2.	Parking Structures	42
4.4.3.	Guards Over Retaining Walls	42
4.4.4.	Anchor Systems on Building Exterior	42
4.4.5.	Manure Storage Tanks	43

2006	Building	Code
------	----------	------

😵 Ontario

4

# Part 4

# **Structural Design**

# Section 4.1. Structural Loads and Procedures

# 4.1.1. General

#### 4.1.1.1. Scope

(1) The scope of this Part shall be as described in Subsection 1.1.2. of Division A.

## 4.1.1.2. Reserved

## 4.1.1.3. Design Requirements

(1) Buildings and their structural members and connections including formwork and falsework shall be designed to have sufficient structural capacity and structural integrity to safely and effectively resist all loads, effects of loads and influences that may reasonably be expected, having regard to the expected service life of buildings, and shall in any case satisfy the requirements of this Section. (See Appendix A.)

(2) Buildings and their structural members shall be designed for serviceability, in accordance with Articles 4.1.3.4. to 4.1.3.6. (See Appendix A.)

(3) All permanent and temporary structural members, including formwork and falsework of a *building*, shall be protected against loads exceeding the specified loads during the *construction* period except when, as verified by analysis or test, temporary overloading of a structural member would result in no impairment of that member or any other member.

(4) Precautions shall be taken during all stages of *construction* to ensure that the *building* is not damaged or distorted due to loads applied during *construction*.

# 4.1.1.4. Design Basis

(1) Except as provided in Sentence (2) and (3), *buildings* and their structural members shall be designed in conformance with the procedures and practices provided in this Part.

(2) Provided the design is carried out by a person especially qualified in the specific methods applied and provided the design demonstrates a level of safety and performance in accordance with the requirements of this Part, buildings and their structural components falling within the scope of this Part that are not amenable to analysis using a generally established theory may be designed by,

(a) evaluation of a full-scale structure or a prototype by a loading test, or

(b) studies of model analogues. (See Appendix A.)

(3) Communications towers, dish antennas and their supporting structures shall conform to CSA S37, "Antennas. Towers, and Antenna Supporting Structures".

# 4.1.2. Specified Loads and Effects

#### 4.1.2.1. Loads and Effects (See Appendix A.)

(1) Except as provided in Article 4.1.2.2., the categories of loads, specified loads and effects set out in Table 4.1.2.1.A. shall be taken into consideration in the design of a *building* and its structural members and connections. (See Appendix A.)

Symbol	Loads, Specified Loads, or Effects (1)	
D	dead load - a permanent load (2) due to the weight of building components as specified in Subsection 4.1.4.	
E earthquake load and effects - a rare load <sup>(4)</sup> due to an earthquake, as specified in Subsection 4.1.8.		
H	a permanent load (2) due to lateral earth pressure, including groundwater	
L	live load - a variable load <sup>(3)</sup> due to intended use and occupancy (including loads due to cranes and the pressure of liquids in containers), as specified in Subsection 4.1.5.	
P	permanent effects caused by prestress	
S	variable load <sup>(3)</sup> due to snow including ice and associated rain, as specified in Article 4.1.6.2., or due to rain, as specified in Article 4.1.6.4.	
I	effects due to contraction, expansion, or deflection caused by temperature changes, shrinkage, moisture changes, creep, ground settlement, or a combination of them.	
W	wind load - a variable load <sup>(3)</sup> due to wind, as specified in Subsection 4.1.7.	
Column 1	2	

#### Table 4.1.2.1.A. Categories of Loads, Specified Loads and Effects Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.2.1.(1)

#### Notes to Table 4.1.2.1.A.:

- load means the imposed deformations (i.e. deflections, displacements or motions that induce deformations and forces in the structure), forces and pressures applied to the building structure,
- (2) permanent load is a load that changes very little once it has been applied to the structure, except during repair,
- (3) variable load is a load that frequently changes in magnitude, direction or location, and
- (4) rare load is a load that occurs infrequently and for a short time only.

(2) Minimum specified values of the loads described in Sentence (1), as set forth in Subsections 4.1.4. to 4.1.8., shall be increased to account for dynamic effects where applicable.

(3) For the purpose of determining specified loads S, W or E in Subsections 4.1.6. to 4.1.8., *buildings* shall be assigned an Importance Category based on intended use and *occupancy*, in accordance with Table 4.1.2.1.B. (See Appendix A.)

# 4.1.2.2. Loads Not Listed

(1) Where a building or structural member can be expected to be subjected to loads, forces or other effects not listed in Article 4.1.2.1., such effects shall be taken into account in the design based on the most appropriate information available. ( Ontario

## 4.1.3.1.

#### Table 4.1.2.1.B, Importance Categories for Buildings Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.2.1.(3)

Use and Occupancy	Importance Category	
<ul> <li>Buildings that represent a low direct or indirect hazard to human life in the event of failure, including:</li> <li>Iow human-occupancy buildings, where it can be shown that collapse is not likely to cause injury or other serious consequences</li> <li>minor storage buildings</li> </ul>	Low <sup>(1)</sup>	
All buildings except those listed in Importance Categories Low, High and Post-disaster	Normal	
<ul> <li>Buildings that are likely to be used as post-disaster shelters, including buildings whose primary use is:</li> <li>as an elementary, middle or secondary school</li> <li>as a community centre</li> <li>Manufacturing and storage facilities containing toxic, explosive or other hazardous substances in sufficient quantities to be dangerous to the public if released<sup>(1)</sup></li> </ul>	High	
Post-disaster buildings	Post-disaster	
Column 1	2	

Notes to Table 4.1.2.1.B.:

(1) See Appendix A.

# 4.1.3. Limit States Design (See Appendix A.)

# 4.1.3.1. Definitions

(1) In this Part, the term,

- (a) "limit states" means those conditions of a *building* structure that result in the *building* ceasing to fulfill the function for which it was designed (Those limit states concerning safety are called ultimate limit states and include exceeding the load-carrying capacity, overturning, sliding and fracture; those limit states that restrict the intended use and *occupancy* of the *building* are called serviceability limit states and include deflection, vibration, permanent deformation and local structural damage such as cracking; and those limit states that represent failure under repeated loading are called fatigue limit states),
- (b) "specified loads (D, E, H, L, P, S, T and W)" mean those loads set out in Table 4.1.2.1.A.,
- (c) "principal load" means the specified variable load or rare load that dominates in a given load combination,
- (d) "companion load" means a specified variable load that accompanies the principal load in a given load combination,
- (e) "service load" means a specified load used for the evaluation of a serviceability limit state,
- (f) "principal-load factor" means a factor applied to the principal load in a load combination to account for the variability of the load and load pattern and the analysis of its effects,
- (g) "companion-load factor" means a factor that, when applied to a companion load in the load combination, gives the probable magnitude of a companion load acting simultaneously with the factored principal load,
- (h) "importance factor, I," means a factor applied in Subsections 4.1.6. to 4.1.8. to obtain the specified load and take into account the consequences of failure as related to the limit state and the use and occupancy of the building,
- (i) "factored load" means the product of a specified load and its principal-load factor or companion-load factor,
- (j) "effects" refers to forces, moments, deformations or vibrations that occur in the structure,
- (k) "nominal resistance, R," of a member, connection or structure, is based on the geometry and on the specified properties of the structural materials,
- "resistance factor, φ," means a factor applied to a specified material property or to the resistance of a member, connection or structure, and that, for the limit state under consideration, takes into account the variability of dimensions and material properties, workmanship, type of failure and uncertainty in the prediction of resistance, and
- (m) "factored resistance, φR," means the product of nominal resistance and the applicable resistance factor.

#### 4.1.3.2. Strength and Stability

(1) A building and its structural components shall be designed to have sufficient strength and stability so that the factored resistance,  $\phi R$ , is greater than or equal to the effect of factored loads, which shall be determined in accordance with Sentence (2).

(2) The effect of factored loads for a *building* or structural component shall be determined in accordance with the load combination cases listed in Table 4.1.3.2, and the requirements of this Article, the applicable combination being that which results in the most critical effect. (See Appendix A.)

(3) Where the effects due to lateral earth pressure, **H**, restraint effects from pre-stress, **P**, and imposed deformation, **T**, affect the structural safety, they shall be taken into account in the calculations, with load factors of 1.5, 1.0 and 1.25 assigned to **H**, **P** and **T** respectively. (See Appendix A.)

(4) Except as provided in Sentence 4.1.8.16.(1), the counteracting factored *dead load*, 0.9D in load combination cases 2, 3 and 4 and 1.0D in load combination case 5, shall be used when the *dead load* acts to resist overturning, uplift, sliding, failure due to stress reversal, and to determine anchorage requirements and the factored resistance of members. (See Appendix A.)

(5) The principal-load factor 1.5 for *live load*, L, in Table 4.1.3.2. may be reduced to 1.25 for liquids in tanks. (See Appendix A.)

(6) The companion-load factor 0.5 for live load, L, in Table 4.1.3.2. shall be increased to 1.0 for storage areas and for equipment areas and service rooms referred to in Table 4.1.5.3.

(7) The load factor 1.25 for *dead load*, **D**, in Table 4.1.3.2. for *soil*, superimposed earth, plants and trees shall be increased to 1.5, except that when the *soil* depth exceeds 1.2 m, the factor may be reduced to  $1 + 0.6/h_s$  but not less than 1.25, where  $h_s$  is the depth of *soil* in metres supported by the structure.

(8) Earthquake load, E, in load combination case 5 of Table 4.1.3.2. includes horizontal earth pressure due to earthquake determined in accordance with Sentence 4.1.8.16.(4).

Table 4.1.3.2.	
Load Combinations for Ultimate Limit States	
Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.3.2.(2)	

Cono	Load Combination <sup>(1)</sup>	
Case	Principal Loads	Companion Loads <sup>(8)</sup>
1	1.4D	
2	(1.25D <sup>(2)</sup> or 0.9D <sup>(3)</sup> ) +1.5L <sup>(4)</sup>	0.5 <b>S</b> <sup>(5)</sup> or 0.4W
3	(1.25D <sup>(2)</sup> or 0.9D <sup>(3)</sup> ) +1.5S	0.5L <sup>(5)(6)</sup> or 0.4W
4	(1.25D <sup>(2)</sup> or 0.9D <sup>(3)</sup> ) +1,4W	0.5L <sup>(6)</sup> or 0.5S
5	1.0D <sup>(3)</sup> + 1.0E <sup>(7)</sup>	0.5L <sup>(5)(6)</sup> + 0.25S <sup>(5)</sup>
Column 1	2	3

#### Notes to Table 4.1.3.2.:

1) See Sentences 4.1.3.2.(2) and (3).

See Sentence 4.1.3.2.(7).

(3) See Sentence 4.1.3.2.(4).

(4) See Sentence 4.1.3.2.(5).

(5) See Article 4.1.5.5.
 (6) See Sentence 4.1.3.2.(6).

See Sentence 4.1.3.2.(8).

P) Soc Appondix A

(8) See Appendix A.

(9) Provision shall be made to ensure adequate stability of the structure as a whole and adequate lateral, torsional and local stability of all structural parts.

(10) Sway effects produced by vertical loads acting on the structure in its displaced configuration shall be taken into account in the design of *buildings* and their structural members.

# 4.1.3.3. Fatigue

(1) A building and its structural components, including connections, shall be checked for fatigue failure under the effect of the cyclical loads, as required in the standards listed in Section 4.3. (See Appendix A.)

(2) Where vibration effects, such as resonance and fatigue resulting from machinery and equipment, are likely to be significant, a dynamic analysis shall be carried out. (See Appendix A.)

#### 4.1.3.4. Serviceability

(1) A *building* and its structural components shall be checked for serviceability limit states as defined in Clause 4.1.3.1.(1)(a) under the effect of service loads for serviceability criteria specified or recommended in Articles 4.1.3.5, and 4.1.3.6, and in the standards listed in Section 4.3. (See Appendix A.)

## 4.1.3.5. Deflection

(1) In proportioning structural members to limit serviceability problems resulting from deflections, consideration shall be given to,

(a) the intended use of the building or member,

(b) limiting damage to non-structural members made of materials whose physical properties are known at the time of design,

(c) limiting damage to the structure itself, and

(d) creep, shrinkage, temperature changes and prestress.

(See Appendix A.)

(2) The lateral deflection of *buildings* due to service wind and gravity loads shall be checked to ensure that structural elements and non-structural elements, whose nature is known at the time the structural design is carried out, will not be damaged.

(3) Except as provided in Sentence (4), the total drift per storey under service wind and gravity loads shall not exceed 1/500 of the storey height unless other drift limits are specified in the design standards referenced in Section 4.3. (See Appendix A.)

(4) The deflection limits required in Sentence (3) do not apply to industrial *buildings* or sheds if experience has proven that greater movement will have no significant adverse effects on the strength and function of the *building*.

(5) The building structure shall be designed for lateral deflection due to E, in accordance with Article 4.1.8.13.

### 4.1.3.6. Vibration

 Floor systems susceptible to vibration shall be designed so that vibrations will have no significant adverse effects on the intended occupancy of the building. (See Appendix A.)

(2) Where the fundamental vibration frequency of a structural system supporting an *assembly occupancy* used for rhythmic activities, such as dancing, concerts, jumping exercises or gymnastics, is less than 6 Hz, the effects of resonance shall be investigated by means of a dynamic analysis. (See Appendix A.)

(3) A building susceptible to lateral vibration under wind load shall be designed in accordance with Article 4.1.7.2. so that the vibrations will have no significant adverse effects on the intended use and *occupancy* of the *building*. (See Appendix A.)

# 4.1.4. Dead Loads

#### 4.1.4.1. Dead Loads

- (1) The specified dead load for a structural member consists of,
- (a) the weight of the member itself,
- (b) the weight of all materials of construction incorporated into the *building* to be supported permanently by the member,
- (c) the weight of partitions,
- (d) the weight of permanent equipment, and
- (e) the vertical load due to earth, plants and trees

(2) Except as provided in Sentence (5), in areas of a *building* where *partitions* other than permanent *partitions* are shown on the drawings, or where *partitions* might be added in the future, allowance shall be made for the weight of such *partitions*.

(3) The partition weight allowance in Sentence (2) shall be determined from the actual or anticipated weight of the partitions placed in any probable position, but shall be not less than 1 kPa over the area of floor being considered.

(4) Partition loads used in design shall be shown on the drawings.

(5) In cases where the *dead load* of the *partition* is counteractive, the load allowances referred to in Sentences (2) and (3) shall not be included in the design calculations.

(6) Except for structures where the *dead load* of *soil* is part of the load- resisting system, where the *dead load* due to *soil*, superimposed earth, plants and trees is counteractive, it shall not be included in the design calculations. (See Appendix A.)

# 4.1.5. Live Loads Due to Use and Occupancy

#### 4.1.5.1. Loads Due to Use of Floors and Roofs

(1) Except as provided in Sentence (2), the specified *live load* on an area of floor or roof depends on the intended use and *occupancy*, and shall not be less than the uniformly distributed load patterns in Article 4.1.5.3., the loads resulting from the intended use or the concentrated loads in Article 4.1.5.10., whichever produces the most critical effect.

(2) For buildings in the Low Importance Category as described in Table 4.1.2.1.B., a factor of 0.8 may be applied to the live load.

## 4.1.5.2. Uses Not Stipulated

(1) Except as provided in Sentence (2), where the use of an area of floor or roof is not provided for in Article 4.1.5.3., the specified *live loads* due to the use and *occupancy* of the area shall be determined from an analysis of the loads resulting from the weight of,

- (a) the probable assembly of persons,
- (b) the probable accumulation of equipment and furnishings, and
- (c) the probable storage of materials.

(2) For buildings in the Low Importance Category as described in Table 4.1.2.1.B., a factor of 0.8 may be applied to the live load.

# 4.1.5.3. Full and Partial Loading

(1) The uniformly distributed *live load* shall be not less than the value listed in Table 4.1.5.3., which may be reduced as provided in Article 4.1.5.9., applied uniformly over the entire area, or on any portions of the area, whichever produces the most critical effects in the members concerned. (See Appendix A.)

#### Table 4.1.5.3. Specified Uniformly Distributed Live Loads on an Area of Floor or Roof Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.5.3.(1)

Use of Area of Floor or Roof	Minimum Specified Load, kPa	
Assembly Areas		
(a) Except for those areas listed under (b) and (c), assembly areas with or without fixed seats including		
Arenas		
Auditoria		
Churches and similar places of worship		
Dance floors		
Dining areas <sup>(1)</sup>		
Foyers and entrance halls		
Grandstands, reviewing stands and bleachers	4.8	
Gymnasia		
Museums		
Promenades		
Rinks		
Stadia		
Stages		
Theatres		
Other areas with similar uses		
(b) Assembly areas with fixed seats that have backs over at least 80 percent of the assembly area for the following uses:		
Churches and similar places of worship		
Courtrooms	2.4	
Lecture halls		
Theatres		
(c) Classrooms with or without fixed seats	2.4	
Attics		
Accessible by a stairway in residential occupancies only	1.4	
Having limited accessibility so that there is no storage of equipment or materials <sup>(6)</sup>	0.5	
Balconies		
Exterior	4.8	
Interior and mezzanines that could be used for the assembly of people as a viewing area <sup>(6)</sup>	4.8	
Interior and mezzanines other than above	(2)	
Corridors, lobbies and aisles		
Other than those listed below	4.8	
Not over 1 200 mm in width and all upper floor corridors of residential areas only of apartments, <i>hotels</i> and motels (that can not be used for the assembly of people as viewing area) <sup>(6)</sup>	(2)	
In a Group B, Division 3 occupancy that contains sleeping accommodation for not more than 10 persons and not more than 6 occupants require assistance in evacuation in case of an emergency.	2.4	
Column 1	2	

#### Table 4.1.5.3. (Cont'd) Specified Uniformly Distributed Live Loads on an Area of Floor or Roof Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.5.3.(1)

Use of Area of Floor or Roof	Minimum Specified Load, kPa	
Equipment areas and service rooms including		
Generator rooms		
Mechanical equipment exclusive of elevators		
Machine rooms	3.6 <sup>(3)</sup>	
Pump rooms		
Transformer vaults		
Ventilating or air-conditioning equipment		
Exits and fire escapes	4.8	
Factories	6.0 <sup>(3)</sup>	
Footbridges	4.8	
Garages for		
Passenger cars	2.4	
Unloaded buses and light trucks	6.0	
Loaded buses and trucks and all other trucking spaces	12.0	
Kitchens (other than residential)	4.8	
Libraries		
Stack rooms	7.2	
Reading and study rooms	2.9	
Office areas (not including record storage and computer rooms) located in		
Basement and first storey	4.8	
Floors above first storey	2.4	
Operating rooms and laboratories	3.6	
Patients' bedrooms	1.9	
Recreation areas that cannot be used for assembly purposes including		
Billiard rooms	2.6	
Bowling alleys	3.0	
Pool rooms		
Residential areas (within the scope of Article 1.3.3.2. of Division A)		
Sleeping and living quarters in apartments, hotels, motels, boarding schools and colleges	1.9	
Work areas within live/work units	2.4	
Residential areas (within the scope of Article 1.3.3.3. of Division A)		
Bedrooms	1.4	
Other areas	1.9	
Stairs within dwelling units	1.9	
Retail and wholesale areas	4.8	
Roofs	1.0 <sup>(4)</sup>	
Sidewalks and driveways over areaways and basements	12.0	
Storage areas, including locker rooms in apartment buildings	4.8(3)	
Toilet areas	2.4	
Underground slabs with earth cover	(5)	
Warehouses	4.8 <sup>(3)</sup>	
Column 1	2	

Notes to Table 4.1.5.3.:

(1) See Article 4.1.5.6.
(2) See Article 4.1.5.4.
(3) See Article 4.1.5.7.
(4) See Article 4.1.6.1.
(5) See Article 4.1.5.5.
(6) See Appendix A.

# 4.1.5.4. Loads for Occupancy Served

(1) The following shall be designed to carry not less than the specified load required for the *occupancy* they serve, provided they cannot be used by an assembly of people as a viewing area:

(a) corridors, lobbies and aisles not more than 1 200 mm wide,

(b) all corridors above the first storey of residential areas of apartments, hotels and motels, and

(c) interior balconies and mezzanines.

# 4.1.5.5. Loads on Exterior Areas

(1) Exterior areas accessible to vehicular traffic shall be designed for their intended use, including the weight of fire fighting equipment, but not for less than the snow and rain loads prescribed in Subsection 4.1.6.

(2) Except as provided in Sentences (3) and (4), roofs shall be designed for the uniform *live loads* specified in Table 4.1.5.3., the concentrated *live loads* listed in Table 4.1.5.10., or the snow and rain loads prescribed in Subsection 4.1.6., whichever produces the most critical effects in the members concerned.

(3) Exterior areas accessible to pedestrian traffic, but not vehicular traffic, shall be designed for their intended use, but not less than the greater of,

(a) the live load prescribed for assembly areas in Table 4.1.5.3., or

(b) the snow, and rain prescribed in Subsection 4.1.6.

(4) Roof parking decks shall be designed for the uniformly distributed *live loads* specified in Table 4.1.5.3., the concentrated *live loads* listed in Table 4.1.5.10., or the roof snow load, whichever produces the most critical effect in the members concerned.

## 4.1.5.6. Loads for Dining Areas

(1) The minimum specified *live load* listed in Table 4.1.5.3. for dining areas may be reduced to 2.4 kPa for areas in *buildings* that are being converted to dining areas, provided that the *floor area* does not exceed 100 m<sup>2</sup> and the dining area will not be used for other assembly purposes, including dancing.

#### 4.1.5.7. Floor Loads Due to Intended Use

(1) Equipment areas and *service rooms*, factories, storage areas and warehouses shall be designed for the *live loads* due to their intended use but not less than the specified loads listed in Table 4.1.5.3.

## 4.1.5.8. More Than One Occupancy

(1) Where an area of floor or roof is intended for 2 or more *occupancies* at different times, the value to be used from Table 4.1.5.3. shall be the greatest value for any of the *occupancies* concerned.

#### 4.1.5.9. Variation with Tributary Area (See Appendix A.)

(1) An area used for *assembly occupancies* designed for a *live load* of less than 4.8 kPa and roofs designed for the minimum loading specified in Table 4.1.5.3. shall have no reduction for tributary area.

(2) Where a structural member supports a tributary area of a floor or a roof, or a combination of them, that is greater than 80 m<sup>2</sup> and either used for assembly occupancies designed for a live load of 4.8 kPa or more, or used for storage, manufacturing, retail stores, garages or as a footbridge, the specified live load due to use and occupancy is the load specified in Article 4.1.5.3. multiplied by,

$$0.5 + \sqrt{20/A}$$

where A is the tributary area in square metres for this type of use and occupancy.

(3) Where a structural member supports a tributary area of a floor or a roof or a combination of them, that is greater than 20 m<sup>2</sup> and used for any use or *occupancy* other than *assembly occupancies* and those indicated in Sentences (1) and (2), the specified *live load* due to use and *occupancy*, is the load specified in Article 4.1.5.3. multiplied by,

$$0.3 + \sqrt{9.8/B}$$

where B is the tributary area in square metres for this type of use and occupancy.

(4) Where the specified *live load* for a floor is reduced in accordance with Sentences (2) or (3), the structural drawings shall indicate that a *live load* reduction factor for tributary area has been applied.

#### 4.1.5.10. Concentrated Loads

(1) The specified *live load* due to possible concentrations of load resulting from the use of an area of floor or roof shall not be less than that listed in Table 4.1.5.10. applied over an area of 750 mm by 750 mm located so as to cause maximum effects, except that for *occupancies* not listed in Table 4.1.5.10., the concentrations of load shall be determined in accordance with Article 4.1.5.2. (See Appendix A.)

#### Table 4.1.5.10. Specified Concentrated Live Loads on an Area of Floor or Roof Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.5.10.(1)

Area of Floor or Roof	Minimum Specified Concentrated Load, kN
Roof surfaces	1.3
Floors of classrooms	4.5
Floors of offices, manufacturing buildings, hospital wards and stages	9.0
Floors and areas used by passenger cars	11
Floors and areas used by vehicles not exceeding 3600 kg gross weight	18
Floors and areas used by vehicles exceeding 3600 kg but not exceeding 9000 kg gross weight	36
Floors and areas used by vehicles exceeding 9000 kg gross weight <sup>(1)</sup>	54
Driveways and sidewalks over areaways and basements <sup>(1)</sup>	54
Column 1	2

Notes to Table 4.1.5.10.

(1) See Appendix A

#### 4.1.5.11. Sway Forces in Assembly Occupancies

(1) The floor assembly and other structural elements that support fixed seats in any *building* used for *assembly occupancies* accommodating large numbers of people at one time, such as grandstands, stadia and *theatre* balconies, shall be designed to resist a horizontal force equal to not less than 0.3 kN for each metre length of seats acting parallel to each row of seats, and not less then 0.15 kN for each metre length of seats acting at right angles to each row of seats, based on the assumption that these forces are acting independently of each other.

#### 4.1.5.12. Crane-Supporting Structures and Impact of Machinery and Equipment (See Appendix A.)

(1) The minimum specified load due to equipment, machinery or other objects that may produce impact shall be the sum of the weight of the equipment or machinery and its maximum lifting capacity, multiplied by an appropriate factor listed in Table 4.1.5.12.

(2) Crane runway structures shall be designed to resist a horizontal force applied normal to the top of the rails equal to not less than 20% of the sum of the weights of the lifted load and the crane trolley, excluding other parts of the crane.

(3) The force described in Sentence (2) shall be equally distributed on each side of the runway and shall be assumed to act in either direction.

(4) Crane runway structures shall be designed to resist a horizontal force applied parallel to the top of the rails equal to not less than 10% of the maximum wheel loads of the crane.

#### Table 4.1.5.12. Factors for the Calculation of Impact Loads Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.5.12.(1)

Cause of Impact	Factor
Operation of cab or radio-operated cranes	1.25
Operation of pendant or hand-operated cranes	1.10
Operation of elevators	(1)
Supports for light machinery, shaft or motor-driven	1.20
Supports for reciprocating machinery (e.g. compressors)	1.50
Supports for power-driven units (e.g. piston engines)	1.50
Column 1	2

Notes to Table 4.1.5.12.:

(1) See CSA B44, "Safety Code for Elevators".

# 4.1.5.13. Bleachers

(1) Bleacher seats shall be designed for a uniformly distributed *live load* of 1.75 kN for each linear metre or for a concentrated load of 2.2 kN distributed over a length of 750 mm, whichever produces the most critical effect on the supporting members.

(2) Bleachers shall be checked by the erector after erection to ensure that all structural members, including bracing specified in the design, have been installed.

(3) Telescopic bleachers shall be provided with locking devices to ensure stability while in use.

## 4.1.5.14. Helicopter Landing Areas

(1) Helicopter landing areas on roofs shall be constructed in conformance with the requirements contained in "Canadian Aviation Regulations - Part III", published by Transport Canada.

#### 4.1.5.15. Loads on Guards (See Appendix A.)

- (1) The minimum specified horizontal load applied inward or outward at the top of every required guard shall be,
- (a) 3.0 kN/m for means of egress in grandstands, stadia, bleachers and arenas,
- (b) a concentrated load of 1.0 kN applied at any point for access ways to equipment platforms, contiguous stairs and similar areas where the gathering of many people is improbable, and
- (c) 0.75 kN/m or a concentrated load of 1.0 kN applied at any point, whichever governs for locations other than those described in Clauses (a) and (b).

(2) Individual elements within the *guard*, including solid panels and pickets, shall be designed for a load of 0.5 kN applied over an area of 100 mm by 100 mm located at any point in the element or elements so as to produce the most critical effect.

(3) The loads required in Sentence (2) need not be considered to act simultaneously with the loads provided for in Sentences (1) and (4).

(4) The minimum specified load applied vertically at the top of every required guard shall be 1.5 kN/m and need not be considered to act simultaneously with the horizontal load provided for in Sentence (1).

(5) For loads on handrails, refer to Sentence 3.4.6.4.(9).

#### 4.1.5.16. Loads on Vehicle Guardrails (See Appendix A.)

(1) Vehicle guardrails for *storage garages* shall be designed for a concentrated load of 22 kN applied horizontally outward at any point 500 mm above the floor surface.

#### 4.1.5.17. Loads on Walls Acting As Guards

(1) Where the floor elevation on one side of a wall, including a wall around a shaft, is more than 600 mm higher than the elevation of the floor or ground on the other side, the wall shall be designed to resist the appropriate lateral design loads prescribed elsewhere in this Section or 0.5 kPa, whichever produces the more critical effect.

#### 4.1.5.18. Firewalls (See Appendix A.)

- (1) Firewalls shall be designed to resist the maximum effect due to,
- (a) the appropriate lateral design loads prescribed elsewhere in this Section, or
- (b) a factored lateral load of 0.5 kPa under fire conditions, as described in Sentence (2).
- (2) Under fire conditions, where the fire-resistance rating of the structure is less than that of the firewall,
- (a) lateral support shall be assumed to be provided by the structure on one side only, or
- (b) another structural support system capable of resisting the loads imposed by a fire on either side of the *firewall* shall be provided.

# 4.1.6. Loads Due to Snow and Rain

#### 4.1.6.1. Specified Load Due to Rain or to Snow and Associated Rain

(1) The specified load on a roof or any other *building* surface subject to snow and associated rain shall be the snow load specified in Article 4.1.6.2., or the rain load specified in Article 4.1.6.4., whichever produces the more critical effect.

#### 4.1.6.2. Specified Snow Load (See Appendix A.)

(1) The specified load, S, due to snow and associated rain accumulation on a roof or any other building surface subject to snow accumulation shall be calculated from the formula,

$$S = I_s \left[ S_s \left( C_b C_w C_s C_s \right) + S_s \right]$$

where,

- 1. = importance factor for snow load as provided in Table 4.1.6.2.,
- $S_{c} = 1$ -in-50-year ground snow load, in kPa, determined in accordance with Subsection 1.1.2.,
- $C_{\rm b}$  = basic roof snow load factor in Sentence (2),
- $C_w =$  wind exposure factor in Sentences (3) and (4),
- $C_c =$  slope factor in Sentences (5), (6) and (7),
- $C_a$  = shape factor in Sentence (8), and
- Sr = 1-in-50-year associated rain load, in kPa, determined in accordance with Subsection 1.1.2., but not greater than  $S_s(C_bC_wC_sC_a)$ .

# Table 4.1.6.2. Importance Factor for Snow Load, Is

Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.6.2.(1)

	Importance Factor, Is			
Importance Category	ULS	SLS		
Low	0.8	0.9		
Normal	. 1	0.9		
High	1.15	0.9		
Post-disaster	1.25	0.9		
Column 1	2	3		

(2) The basic roof snow load factor, C<sub>b</sub>, shall be 0.8, except that for large roofs it shall be,

(a)  $1.0 - (30/l_c)^2$ , for roofs with  $C_w = 1.0$  and  $l_c$  greater than or equal to 70 m, or

(b) 1.3 - $(140/l_c)^2$ , for roofs with  $C_w = 0.75$  or 0.5 and  $l_c$  greater than or equal to 200 m,

where,

- $l_c$  = characteristic length of the upper or lower roof, defined as 2w-w<sup>2</sup>/l, in metres,
- w = smaller plan dimension of the roof, in metres,
- l = larger plan dimension of the roof, in metres.

(3) Except as provided for in Sentence (4), the wind exposure factor, C<sub>w</sub>, shall be 1.0.

(4) For buildings in the Low and Normal Importance Categories as set out in Table 4.1.2.1.B., the wind exposure factor given in Sentence (3) may be reduced to 0.75, or to 0.5 in exposed areas north of the treeline, where,

- the building is exposed on all sides to wind over open terrain as defined in Clause 4.1.7.1.(5)(a), and is expected to (a) remain so during its life,
- the area of roof under consideration is exposed to the wind on all sides with no significant obstructions on the roof, (b) such as parapet walls, within a distance of at least 10 times the difference between the height of the obstruction and  $C_{h}C_{a}S_{a}/\gamma$  metres, where  $\gamma$  is the unit weight of snow on roofs, and

(c) the loading does not involve the accumulation of snow due to drifting from adjacent surfaces.

(See Appendix A.)

- (5) Except as provided for in Sentences (6) and (7), the slope factor, C,, shall be,
- (a) 1.0 where the roof slope,  $\alpha$ , is equal to or less than 30°,
- (b)  $(70^{\circ} \alpha)/40^{\circ}$  where  $\alpha$  is greater than 30° but not greater than 70°, and
- (c) 0 where  $\alpha$  exceeds 70°.
- (6) The slope factor, C<sub>s</sub>, for unobstructed slippery roofs where snow and ice can slide completely off the roof shall be,
- (a) 1.0 when the roof slope, α, is equal to or less than 15°.
- (b)  $(60^\circ \alpha)/45^\circ$  when  $\alpha$  is greater than 15°, but not greater than 60°, and
- (c) 0 when α exceeds 60°.

(7) The slope factor,  $C_s$ , shall be 1.0 when used in conjunction with shape factors for increased snow loads as given in Clauses (8)(b) and (e).

(8) The shape factor,  $C_a$ , shall be 1.0, except that where appropriate for the shape of the roof, it shall be assigned other values that account for,

- (a) non-uniform snow loads on gable, arched or curved roofs and domes,
- (b) increased snow loads in valleys,
- (c) increased non-uniform snow loads due to snow drifting onto a roof that is at a level lower than other parts of the same building or at a level lower than another building within 5 m of it,
- (d) increased non-uniform snow loads on areas adjacent to roof projections, such as penthouses, large chimneys and equipment, and
- (e) increased snow or ice loads due to snow sliding or meltwater draining from adjacent roofs.

## 4.1.6.3. Full and Partial Loading

(1) A roof or other *building* surface and its structural members subject to loads due to snow accumulation shall be designed for the specified load in Sentence 4.1.6.2.(1), distributed over the entire loaded area.

(2) In addition to the distribution in Sentence (1), flat roofs and shed roofs, gable roofs of  $15^{\circ}$  slope or less, and arched or curved roofs shall be designed for the specified uniform snow load indicated in Sentence 4.1.6.2.(1), which shall be calculated using  $C_a = 1.0$ , distributed on any one portion of the loaded area, and half of this load on the remainder of the loaded area, in such a way as to produce the most critical effects on the member concerned. (See Appendix A.)

## 4.1.6.4. Specified Rain Load

(1) Except as provided in Sentence (4), the specified load, S, due to the accumulation of rainwater on a surface whose position, shape and deflection under load make such an accumulation possible, is that resulting from the one-day rainfall determined in conformance with Subsection 1.1.2, and applied over the horizontal projection of the surface and all tributary surfaces. (See Appendix A.)

(2) The provisions of Sentence (1) apply whether or not the surface is provided with a means of drainage, such as rain water leaders.

(3) Except as provided for in Sentence 4.1.6.2.(1), loads due to rain need not be considered to act simultaneously with loads due to snow. (See Appendix A.)

(4) Where scuppers are provided and where the position, shape and deflection of the loaded surface make an accumulation of rainwater possible, the loads due to rain shall be the lesser of either the one-day rainfall determined in conformance with Subsection 1.1.2. or a depth of rainwater equal to 30 mm above the level of the scuppers, applied over the horizontal projection of the surface and tributary areas.

# 4.1.7. Wind Load

#### 4.1.7.1. Specified Wind Load (See Appendix A.)

(1) The specified external pressure or suction due to wind on part or all of a surface of a *building* shall be calculated using the following formula:

 $p = I_w q C_e C_g C_p$ 

where,

- p = the specified external pressure acting statically and in a direction normal to the surface, either as a pressure directed towards the surface or as a suction directed away from the surface,
- $I_w$  = importance factor for wind load, as provided in Table 4.1.7.1.,
- q = the reference velocity pressure as provided for in Sentence (4),
- $C_e$  = the exposure factor as provided for in Sentence (5),
- $C_g$  = the gust effect factor, as provided for in Sentence (6), and
- $C_p$  = the external pressure coefficient averaged over the area of the surface considered.

# Table 4.1.7.1. Importance Factor for Wind Load, Lw

Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.7.1.(1) and (3)

	Importance Factor, I <sub>w</sub>			
Importance Category	ULS	SLS		
Low Normal High Post-disaster	0.8 1.0 1.15 1.25	0.75 0.75 0.75 0.75 0.75		
Column 1	2	3		

(2) The net wind load for the *building* as a whole shall be the algebraic difference of the loads on the windward and the leeward surfaces, and in some cases may be calculated as the sum of the products of the external pressures or suctions and the areas of the surfaces over which they are averaged as provided in Sentence (1).

(3) The net specified pressure due to wind on part or all of a surface of a *building* shall be the algebraic difference of the external pressure or suction as provided for in Sentence (1) and the specified internal pressure or suction due to wind calculated from,

$$p_i = I_w q C_e C_{gi} C_{pi}$$

where,

- p<sub>1</sub> = specified internal pressure acting statically and in a direction normal to the surface, either as a pressure directed toward the surface or as a suction directed away from the surface,
- $l_w$  = importance factor for wind load, as provided in Table 4.1.7.1.,
- q = the reference velocity pressure, as provided for in Sentence (4),
- $C_e$  = the exposure factor, as provided for in Sentence (5),
- $C_{e_1}$  = internal gust effect factor, as provided for in Sentence (6), and
- C<sub>pi</sub> = the internal pressure coefficient.

(4) The reference velocity pressure, q, shall be the appropriate value determined in conformance with Subsection 1.1.2. based on a probability of being exceeded in any one year of 1-in-50.

- (5) The exposure factor Ce, shall be,
- (a) (h/10)<sup>02</sup> but not less than 0.9 for open terrain, where open terrain is level terrain with only scattered *buildings*, trees or other obstructions, open water or shorelines, h being the reference height above grade in metres for the surface or part of the surface,
- (b) 0.7(h/12)<sup>0.3</sup> but not less than 0.7 for rough terrain, where rough terrain is suburban, urban or wooded terrain extending upwind from the *building* uninterrupted for at least 1 km or 10 times the *building height*, whichever is greater, h being the reference height above grade in metres for the surface or part of the surface,
- (c) an intermediate value between the two exposures defined in Clauses (a) and (b) in cases where the site is less than 1 km or 10 times the *building height* from a change in terrain conditions, whichever is greater, provided an appropriate interpolation method is used, or
- (d) if a dynamic approach to the action of wind gusts is used, an appropriate value depending on both height and shielding.

(See Appendix A.)

- (6) The gust effect factor, Cg, shall be one of the following values:
- (a) for the building as a whole and main structural members,  $C_a = 2.0$ ,
- (b) for external pressures and suctions on small elements including cladding, Ce = 2.5,
- (c) for internal pressures, C<sub>gi</sub> = 2.0 or a value determined by detailed calculation that takes into account the sizes of the openings in the *building* envelope, the internal volume and the flexibility of the *building* envelope, or
- (d) if a dynamic approach to wind action is used, C<sub>g</sub> is a value that is appropriate for the turbulence of the wind and the size and natural frequency of the structure.

(See Appendix A.)

#### 4.1.7.2. Dynamic Effects of Wind

(1) Buildings whose height is greater than 4 times their minimum effective width, which is defined in Sentence (2), or greater than 120 m and other buildings whose light weight, low frequency and low damping properties make them susceptible to vibration shall be designed by,

- (a) experimental methods for the danger of dynamic overloading, vibration and the effects of fatigue, or
- (b) using a dynamic approach to the action of wind gusts.
- (2) The effective width, w, of a building shall be calculated using the formula.

$$\mathbf{w} = \frac{\sum \mathbf{h}_i \mathbf{w}_i}{\sum \mathbf{h}_i}$$

where,

the summations are over the height of the *building* for a given wind direction,  $h_i$  is the height above *grade* to level i, as defined in Sentence 4.1.7.1.(5), and  $w_i$  is the width normal to the wind direction at height  $h_i$ , the minimum effective width is the lowest value of the effective width considering all possible wi

the minimum effective width is the lowest value of the effective width considering all possible wind directions.

#### 4.1.7.3. Full and Partial Loading (See Appendix A.)

- (1) Buildings and structural members shall be capable of withstanding the effects of,
- (a) the full wind loads acting along each of the two principal horizontal axes considered separately,
- (b) the wind loads as described in Clause (a) but with 100% of the load removed from any portion of the area,
- (c) the wind loads as in Clause (a) but considered simultaneously at 75% of their full value, and
- (d) the wind loads as described in Clause (c) but with 50% of these loads removed from any portion of the area.

#### 4.1.7.4. Interior Walls and Partitions

(1) In the design of interior walls and *partitions*, due consideration shall be given to differences in air pressure on opposite sides of the wall or *partition* that may result from,

- (a) pressure differences between the windward and leeward sides of a building,
- (b) stack effects due to a difference in air temperature between the exterior and interior of the building, and
- (c) air pressurization by the mechanical services of the building.

# 4.1.8. Earthquake Load and Effects

#### 4.1.8.1. Analysis

(1) The deflections and specified loading due to earthquake motions shall be determined according to the requirements in this Subsection, except that the requirements in this Subsection need not be considered in design if S(0.2), as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.4.(6), is less than or equal to 0.12.

#### 4.1.8.2. Notation (See Appendix A.)

- (1) In this Subsection,
- A<sub>r</sub> = response amplification factor to account for type of attachment of mechanical/electrical equipment, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.17.(1),
- $A_x = amplification factor at level x to account for variation of response of mechanical/electrical equipment with elevation within the$ *building*, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.17.(1),
- $B_x =$  ratio at level x used to determine torsional sensitivity, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(9),
- $B = maximum value of B_x$ , as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(9),
- C<sub>p</sub> = seismic coefficient for mechanical/electrical equipment, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.17.(1),
- $D_{nx}$  = plan dimension of the *building* at level x perpendicular to the direction of seismic loading being considered,
- $e_x$  = distance measured perpendicular to the direction of earthquake loading between centre of mass and centre of rigidity at the level being considered,
- F<sub>a</sub> = acceleration-based site coefficient, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.4.(4),
- $F_r$  = portion of V to be concentrated at the top of the structure, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(6),
- $F_v$  = velocity-based site coefficient, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.4.(4),
- $F_x$  = lateral force applied to level x, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(6),

h<sub>i</sub>, h<sub>n</sub>, h<sub>x</sub>=the height above the base (i = 0) to level i, n, or x respectively, where the base of the structure is the level at which horizontal earthquake motions are considered to be imparted to the structure,

- $h_s = interstorey height (h_i h_{i-1}),$
- $I_E$  = earthquake importance factor of the structure, as described in Sentence 4.1.8.5.(1),
- J = numerical reduction coefficient for base overturning moment, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(5)
- $J_x$  = numerical reduction coefficient for overturning moment at level x, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(7),
- Level i = any level in the building, i =1 for first level above the base,
- Level n = level that is uppermost in the main portion of the structure,
- Level x = level that is under design consideration,
  - $M_v =$  factor to account for higher mode effect on base shear, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(5),
  - $M_{k}$  = overturning moment at level x, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(7),
  - N = total number of storeys above exterior grade to level n,
- $\overline{N}_{60}$  = Average Standard Penetration Resistance for the top 30 m, corrected to a rod energy efficiency of 60% of the theoretical maximum,
- PGA = Peak Ground Acceleration expressed as a ratio to gravitational acceleration, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.4.(1),
  - PI = plasticity index for clays,
  - R<sub>d</sub> = ductility-related force modification factor reflecting the capability of a structure to dissipate energy through inelastic behaviour, as given in Article 4.1.8.9.,
  - $R_o =$  overstrength-related force modification factor accounting for the dependable portion of reserve strength in a structure designed according to these provisions, as defined in Article 4.1.8.9.,
  - $S_p$  = horizontal force factor for part or portion of a *building* and its anchorage, as given in Sentence 4.1.8.17.(1),
  - S(T) = design spectral response acceleration, expressed as a ratio to gravitational acceleration, for a period of T, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.4.(6),
  - S<sub>a</sub>(T)= 5% damped spectral response acceleration, expressed as a ratio to gravitational acceleration, for a period of T, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.4.(1),

- SFRS = Seismic Force Resisting System(s) is that part of the structural system that has been considered in the design to provide the required resistance to the earthquake forces and effects defined in Subsection 4.1.8.,
  - $s_u =$  average undrained shear strength in the top 30 m of soil,

- $T_a =$  fundamental lateral period of vibration of the *building* or structure in seconds in the direction under consideration, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(3),
- $T_x =$  floor torque at level x, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(10),
- V = lateral earthquake design force at the base of the structure, as determined by Article 4.1.8.11.,
- $V_d$  = lateral earthquake design force at the base of the structure, as determined by Article 4.1.8.12.,
- Ve = lateral earthquake elastic force at the base of the structure, as determined by Article 4.1.8.12.,
- V<sub>p</sub> = lateral force on a part of the structure, as determined by Article 4.1.8.17.,
- $\overline{V}_s$  = average shear wave velocity in the top 30 m of soil or rock,
- W = dead load, as defined in Article 4.1.4.1., except that the minimum partition load as defined in Sentence 4.1.4.1.(3) need not exceed 0.5 kPa, plus 25% of the design snow load specified in Subsection 4.1.6., plus 60% of the storage load for areas used for storage, except that storage garages need not be considered storage areas, and the full contents of any tanks,

 $W_i$ ,  $W_x =$  portion of W that is located at or is assigned to level i or x respectively,

- W<sub>p</sub> = weight of a part or portion of a structure, e.g., cladding, partitions and appendages,
- $\delta_{ave}$  = average displacement of the structure at level x, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(9), and
- $\delta_{max}$  = maximum displacement of the structure at level x, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(9).

#### 4.1.8.3. General Requirements

 The building shall be designed to meet the requirements of this Subsection and of the design standards referenced in Section 4.3.

(2) Structures shall be designed with a clearly defined load path, or paths, that will transfer the inertial forces generated in an earthquake to the supporting ground.

(3) The structure shall have a clearly defined Seismic Force Resisting System(s) (SFRS), as defined in Article 4.1.8.2.

(4) The SFRS shall be designed to resist 100% of the earthquake loads and their effects. (See Appendix A.)

(5) All structural framing elements not considered to be part of the SFRS must be investigated and shown to behave elastically or to have sufficient non-linear capacity to support their gravity loads while undergoing earthquake-induced deformations calculated from the deflections determined in Article 4.1.8.13.

(6) Stiff elements that are not considered part of the SFRS, such as concrete, masonry, brick or pre-cast walls or panels, shall be,

(a) separated from all structural elements of the building such that no interaction takes place as the building undergoes deflections due to earthquake effects as calculated in this Subsection, or

(b) made part of the SFRS and satisfy the requirements of this Subsection.

(See Appendix A.)

(7) Stiffness imparted to the structure from elements not part of the SFRS, other than those described in Sentence (6), shall not be used to resist earthquake deflections but shall be accounted for,

- (a) in calculating the period of the structure for determining forces if the added stiffness decreases the fundamental lateral period by more than 15%,
- (b) in determining the irregularity of the structure, except the additional stiffness shall not be used to make an irregular SFRS regular or to reduce the effects of torsion, and
- (c) in designing the SFRS if inclusion of the elements not part of the SFRS in the analysis has an adverse effect on the SFRS.

(See Appendix A.)

T = period in seconds,

(8) Structural modelling shall be representative of the magnitude and spatial distribution of the mass of the *building* and of the stiffness of all elements of the SFRS, including stiff elements that are not separated in accordance with Sentence 4.1.8.3.(6), and shall account for,

(a) the effect of cracked sections in reinforced concrete and reinforced masonry elements,

(b) the effect of the finite size of members and joints,

(c) sway effects arising from the interaction of gravity loads with the displaced configuration of the structure, and

(d) other effects that influence the lateral stiffness of the building.

(See Appendix A.)

# 4.1.8.4. Site Properties

(1) The peak ground acceleration (PGA) and the 5% damped spectral response acceleration values,  $S_a(T)$ , for the reference ground conditions (Site Class C in Table 4.1.8.4.A.) for periods T of 0.2 s, 0.5 s, 1.0 s, and 2.0 s, shall be determined in accordance with Subsection 1.1.2. and are based on a 2% probability of exceedance in 50 years.

(2) Site classifications for ground shall conform to Table 4.1.8.4.A. and shall be determined using  $\overline{V}_s$  except as provided in Sentence (3).

(3) If average shear wave velocity,  $\overline{V}_{s}$ , is not known, Site Class shall be determined from energy-corrected Average Standard Penetration Resistance,  $\overline{N}_{60}$ , or from *soil* average undrained shear strength,  $s_{u}$ , as noted in Table 4.1.8.4.A.,  $\overline{N}_{60}$  and  $s_{u}$  being calculated based on rational analysis. (See Appendix A.)

1			30 m			
Site Class	Ground Profile Name	Average Shear Wave Vel <u>oc</u> ity, $\overline{V}_{S}$ (m/s)	Average Standard Penetration Resistance, $\overline{N}_{_{60}}$	<i>Soil</i> Undrained Shear Strength, s <sub>u</sub>		
А	Hard rock	<b>V</b> <sub>s</sub> > 1500	n/a	n/a		
В	Rock	760< V <sub>s</sub> ≤1500	n/a	n/a		
С	Very dense soil and soft rock	360< V <sub>s</sub> <760	N <sub>60</sub> > 50	s <sub>u</sub> > 100kPa		
D	Stiff soll	180< V <sub>s</sub> <360	15 ≤ N <sub>60</sub> ≤50	50 kPa < s <sub>v</sub> ≤100 kPa		
		<b>V</b> <sub>s</sub> <180	N <sub>60</sub> < 15	s <sub>u</sub> < 50 kPa		
E	Soft <i>soil</i>	Any profile with more than • plasticity index: PI>20 • moisture content w ≥40 • undrained shear strengt	3 m of <i>soil</i> with the following %, and h: s <sub>u</sub> < 25 kPa	characteristics:		
F	Other soils <sup>(1)</sup>	Site-specific evaluation required				
Column 1	2	3	4	5		

Table 4.1.8.4.A. Site Classification for Seismic Site Response Forming Part of Sentences 4.1.8.4.(2) and (3)

#### Notes to Table 4.1.8.4.A .:

(1) Other soils include:

- (a) liquefiable soils, quick and highly sensitive clays, collapsible weakly cemented soils, and other soils susceptible to failure or collapse under seismic loading,
- (b) peat and/or highly organic clays greater than 3 m in thickness,
- (c) highly plastic clays (PI > 75) more than 8 m thick, and
- (d) soft to medium stiff clays more than 30 m thick.

(4) Acceleration- and velocity-based site coefficients,  $F_a$  and  $F_v$ , shall conform to Tables 4.1.8.4.B. and 4.1.8.4.C. using linear interpolation for intermediate values of  $S_a(0.2)$  and  $S_a(1.0)$ .

(5) To determine  $F_a$  and  $F_v$  for Site Class F, site-specific geotechnical investigations and dynamic site response analysis shall be performed.

(6) The design spectral acceleration values of S(T) shall be determined as follows, using linear interpolation for intermediate values of T:

$$S(T) = F_a S_a(0.2)$$
 for  $T \le 0.2$  s

- =  $F_v S_a(0.5)$  or  $F_a S_a(0.2)$ , whichever is smaller for T = 0.5 s
- $= F_v S_a(1.0)$  for T = 1.0 s
- $= F_v S_a(2.0)$  for T = 2.0 s
- $= F_v S_a(2.0)/2$  for T  $\ge 4.0$  s

	Table 4.1.8.4.B
Values	of Fa as a Function of Site Class and Sa(0.2)
	Forming Part of Sentence 4,1,8,4,(4)

Site Class		Values of F <sub>a</sub>						
	S <sub>a</sub> (0.2)≤0.25	S <sub>a</sub> (0.2)=0.5	S <sub>a</sub> (0.2)=0.75	S <sub>a</sub> (0.2)=1.00	S <sub>a</sub> (0.2)≥1.25			
А	0.7	0.7	0.8	0.8	0.8			
В	0.8	0.8	0.9	1	1			
С	1	1	1	1	1			
D	1.3	1.2	1.1	1.1	1			
E	2.1	1.4	1.1	0.9	0.9			
F	(1)	(1)	.(1)	(1)	(1)			
Column 1	2	3	4	5	6			

Notes to Table 4.1.8.4.B .:

(1) See Sentence 4.1.8.4.(5)

	Table 4.1.8.4.C
Values	of F <sub>v</sub> as a Function of Site Class and S <sub>a</sub> (0.1)
	Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.8.4.(4)

Site Class		Values of F <sub>v</sub>						
	S <sub>a</sub> (1.0)≤0.1	S <sub>a</sub> (1.0)=0.2	S <sub>a</sub> (1.0)=0.3	S <sub>a</sub> (1.0)=0.4	S <sub>a</sub> (1.0)≥0.5			
A	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6			
В	0.6	0.7	0.7	0.8	0.8			
C	1	1	1	1	1			
D	1.4	1.3	1,2	1.1	1.1			
E	2.1	2	1.9	1.7	1.7			
F	(1)	(1)	(1)	(1)	(1)			
Column 1	2	3	4	5	6			

Notes to Table 4.1.8.4.C .:

See Sentence 4.1.8.4.(5)

# 4.1.8.5. Importance Factor

(1) The earthquake importance factor, I<sub>E</sub>, shall be determined according to Table 4.1.8.5. (See Appendix A.)

Table 4.1.8.5.	
Importance Factor for Earthquake Loads and Eff	ects, le
Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.8.5.(1)	

Enclosed Only and	Importance	e Factor, I <sub>E</sub>
Importance Category	ULS	SLS <sup>(1)</sup>
Low	0.8	(2)
Normal	1.0	(2)
High	1.3	(2)
Post-disaster	1.5	(2)
Column 1	2	3

#### Notes to Table 4.1.8.5 .:

(1) See Article 4.1.8.13.

(2) See Appendix A.

## 4.1.8.6. Structural Configuration (See Appendix A.)

(1) Structures having any of the features listed in Table 4.1.8.6. shall be designated irregular.

(2) Structures not classified as irregular according to Sentence 4.1.8.6.(1) may be considered regular.

(3) Except as required by Article 4.1.8.10., in cases where  $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$  is equal to or greater than 0.35, structures designated as irregular must satisfy the provisions referenced in Table 4.1.8.6.

#### Table 4.1.8.6. Structural Irregularities<sup>(1)</sup> Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.8.6.(1)

Туре	Irregularity Type and Definition	Notes
1	Vertical Stiffness Irregularity Vertical stiffness irregularity shall be considered to exist when the lateral stiffness of the SFRS In a storey is less than 70% of the stiffness of any adjacent storey, or less than 80% of the average stiffness of the three storeys above or below.	(2)(3)(7)
2	Weight (mass) Irregularity Weight irregularity shall be considered to exist where the weight, W <sub>i</sub> , of any <i>storey</i> is more than 150% of the weight of an adjacent <i>storey</i> . A roof that is lighter than the floor below need not be considered.	(2)
3	Vertical Geometric Irregularity Vertical geometric irregularity shall be considered to exist where the horizontal dimension of the SFRS in any <i>storey</i> is more than 130% of that in an adjacent <i>storey</i> .	(2)(3)(4)(7)
4	In-Plane Discontinuity in Vertical Lateral-Force-Resisting Element An in-plane offset of a lateral-force-resisting element of the SFRS or a reduction in lateral stiffness of the resisting element in the <i>storey</i> below.	(2)(3)(4)(7)
Column 1	2	3

#### Table 4.1.8.6. (Cont'd) Structural Irregularities<sup>(1)</sup>

Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.8.6.(1)

Туре	Irregularity Type and Definition	Notes
5	Out-of-Plane Offsets Discontinuities in a lateral force path, such as out-of-plane offsets of the vertical elements of the SFRS.	(2)(3)(4)(7)
6	Discontinuity in Capacity - Weak Storey A weak storey is one in which the storey shear strength is less than that in the storey above. The storey shear strength is the total strength of all seismic- resisting elements of the SFRS sharing the storey shear fo the direction under consideration.	(3)
7	Torsional Sensitivity (to be considered when diaphragms are not flexible) Torsional sensitivity shall be considered to exist when the ratio B calculated according to Sentence 4.1.8.11.(9) exceeds 1.7.	(2)(3)(5)(7)
8	Non-orthogonal Systems A non-orthogonal system irregularity shall be considered to exist when the SFRS is not oriented along a set of orthogonal axes.	(6)(7)
Column 1	2	3

#### Notes to Table 4.1.8.6.:

(1) One-storey penthouses with a weight of less than 10% of the level below need not be considered in the application of this Table.

- (2) See Article 4.1.8.7.
- (3) See Article 4.1.8.10.
- (4) See Article 4.1.8.15.
- (5) See Sentences 4.1.8.11.(9), (10) and 4.1.8.12.(4).
- (6) See Article 4.1.8.8.
- (7) See Appendix A.

## 4.1.8.7. Methods of Analysis (See Appendix A.)

(1) Analysis for design earthquake actions shall be carried out in accordance with the Dynamic Analysis Procedure described in Article 4.1.8.12., except that the Equivalent Static Force Procedure described in Article 4.1.8.11. may be used for structures that meet any of the following criteria:

- (a) in cases where  $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$  is less than 0.35,
- (b) regular structures that are less than 60 m in height and have a fundamental lateral period, T<sub>a</sub>, less than 2 s in each of two orthogonal directions as defined in Article 4.1.8.8., or
- (c) structures with structural irregularity, of Type 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6 or 8 as defined in Table 4.1.8.6., that are less than 20 m in height and have a fundamental lateral period, T<sub>a</sub>, less than 0.5 s in each of two orthogonal directions as defined in Article 4.1.8.8.

# 4.1.8.8. Direction of Loading

- (1) Earthquake forces shall be assumed to act in any horizontal direction, except that the following shall be considered to provide adequate design force levels in the structure:
- (a) where components of the SFRS are oriented along a set of orthogonal axes, independent analyses about each of the principal axes of the structure shall be performed,
- (b) where the components of the SFRS are not oriented along a set of orthogonal axes and I<sub>E</sub>F<sub>a</sub>S<sub>a</sub>(0.2) is less than 0.35, independent analyses about any two orthogonal axes is permitted, or
- (c) where the components of the SFRS are not oriented along a set of orthogonal axes and I<sub>E</sub>F<sub>a</sub>S<sub>a</sub>(0.2) is equal to or greater than 0.35, analysis of the structure independently in any two orthogonal directions for 100% of the prescribed earthquake loads applied in one direction plus 30% of the prescribed earthquake loads in the perpendicular direction, with the combination requiring the greater element strength being used in the design.

Ontario

# 4.1.8.9. SFRS Force Reduction Factors, System Overstrength Factors, and General Restrictions

(1) The values of  $R_d$  and  $R_o$  and the corresponding system restrictions shall conform to Table 4.1.8.9. and the requirements of this Subsection.

(2) When a particular value of  $R_d$  is required by this Article, the corresponding  $R_o$  shall be used.

(3) For combinations of different types of SFRS acting in the same direction in the same *storey*,  $R_dR_o$  shall be taken as the lowest value of  $R_dR_o$  corresponding to these systems.

(4) For vertical variations of  $R_d R_o$ , excluding penthouses whose weight is less than 10% of the level below, the value of  $R_d R_o$  used in the design of any *storey* shall be less than or equal to the lowest value of  $R_d R_o$  used in the given direction for the *storeys* above, and the requirements of Sentence 4.1.8.15.(3) must be satisfied. (See Appendix A.)

(5) If it can be demonstrated through testing, research and analysis that the seismic performance of a structural system is at least equivalent to one of the types of SFRS mentioned in Table 4.1.8.9., then such a structural system will qualify for values of  $R_d$  and  $R_o$  corresponding to the equivalent type in that Table. (See Appendix A.)

#### Table 4.1.8.9. SFRS Ductility-Related Force Modification Factors, Rd, Overstrength-Related Force Modification Factors, R₀, and General Restrictions<sup>(1)</sup> Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.8 9.(1)

		Ro	Restrictions <sup>(2)</sup>				
Type of SFRS	Re		Cases Where $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$			-	Cases Where I <sub>E</sub> F <sub>v</sub> S <sub>e</sub> (1.0)
			<0.2	≥0.2 to <0.35	≥0.35 to ≤0.75	>0.75	>0,3
Steel Structure	es Designed and	Detailed A	According	to CAN/CSA-S16			
Ductile moment-resisting frames	5	1.5	NL	NL	NL	NL	NL
Moderately ductile moment-resisting frames	3.5	1.5	NL	NL	NL	NL	NL
Limited ductility moment-resisting frames	2	1.3	NL	NL	60	30	30
Moderately ductile concentrically braced frames							
Non-chevron braces	3	1.3	NL.	NL	40	40	40
Chevron braces	3	1.3	NL	NL	40	40	40
Tension only braces	3	1.3	NL	NL	20	20	20
Limited ductility concentrically braced frames	1.2.1	12.1		1			1
Non-chevron braces	2	1.3	NL	NL	60	60	60
Chevron braces	2	1.3	NL	NL	60	60	60
Tension only braces	2	1.3	NL	NL	40	40	40
Ductile eccentrically braced frames	4	1.5	NL	NL	NL	NL	NL
Ductile frame plate shear walls	5	1.6	NL	NL	NL	NL	NL
Moderately ductile plate shear walls	2	1.5	NL	NL	60	60	60
Conventional construction of moment frames, braced frames or shear walls	1.5	1.3	NL	NL	15	15	15
Other steel SFRS(s) not defined above	1	1	15	15	NP	NP	NP
Column 1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8



#### Table 4.1.8.9. (Cont'd) SFRS Ductility-Related Force Modification Factors, R₄, Overstrength-Related Force Modification Factors, R₀, and General Restrictions<sup>(1)</sup> Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.8 9.(1)

Type of SFRS	R	R₀	Restrictions <sup>(2)</sup>				
			Cases Where $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$				Cases Where I <sub>E</sub> F <sub>v</sub> S <sub>s</sub> (1.0)
			<0.2	≥0.2 to <0.35	≥0.35 to ≤0.75	>0.75	>0.3
Concrete Structures	Designed a	and Detaile	ed Accordi	ing to CSA A23.3			
Ductile moment-resisting frames	4	1.7	NL	NL	NL	NL	NL
Moderately ductile moment-resisting frames	2.5	1.4	NL	NL	60	40	40
Ductile coupled walls	4	1.7	NL	NL	NL	NL	NL
Ductile partially coupled walls	3.5	1.7	NL	NL	NL	NL	NL
Ductile shear walls	3.5	1.6	NL	NL	NL	NL	NL
Moderately ductile shear walls	2	1.4	NL	NL	NL	60	60
Conventional construction Moment-resisting frames	1.5	1.3	NL	NL	15	NP	NP
Shear walls	1.5	1.3	NL	NL	40	30	30
Other concrete SFRS(s) not listed above	1	1	15	15	NP	NP	NP
Timber Structures De	signed and	Detailed	According	to CAN/CSA-OBE	3		
Shear walls			i uni				
Nailed shear walls: wood-based panel	3	1.7	NL	NL	30	20	20
Shear walls: wood-based and gypsum panels in combination	2	1.7	NL	NL	20	20	20
Braced or moment-resisting frames with ductile connections							
Moderately ductile	2	1.5	NL	NL	20	20	20
Limited ductility	1.5	1.5	NL	NL	15	15	15
Other wood-or gypsum-based SFRS(s) not listed above	1	1	15	15	NP	NP	NP
Masonry Structures	Designed an	nd Detaile	d Accordin	ng to CSA S304.1			
Moderately ductile shear walls	2	1.5	NL	NL	60	40	40
Limited ductility shear walls	1.5	1.5	NL	NL	40	30	30
Conventional construction							
Shear walls	1.5	1.5	NL	60	30	15	15
Moment-resisting frames	1.5	1.5	NL	30	NP	NP	NP
Unreinforced masonry	1	1	30	15	NP	NP	NP
Other masonry SFRS(s) not listed above	1	1	15	NP	NP	NP	NP
Column 1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8

#### Notes to Table 4.1.8.9.:

(1) See Article 4.1.8.10.

(2) NP = system is not permitted.

NL = system is permitted and not limited in height as an SFRS; height may be limited in other Parts of the Code.

Numbers in Columns 4 to 8 are maximum height limits in m.

The most stringent requirement governs.

# 4.1.8.10. Additional System Restrictions

(1) Except as required by Clause (2)(b), structures with a Type 6 irregularity, Discontinuity in Capacity - Weak Storey, as described in Table 4.1.8.6., are not permitted unless  $I_EF_aS_a(0.2)$  is less than 0.2 and the forces used for design of the SFRS are multiplied by  $R_dR_o$ .

- (2) Post disaster buildings shall,
- (a) not have any irregularities conforming to Types 1, 3, 4, 5 and 7 as described in Table 4.1.8.6., in cases where I<sub>E</sub>F<sub>a</sub>S<sub>a</sub>(0.2) is equal to or greater than 0.35,
- (b) not have a Type 6 irregularity as described in Table 4.1.8.6., and
- (c) have an SFRS with an R<sub>d</sub> of 2.0 or greater.

(3) For buildings having fundamental lateral periods,  $T_a$ , of 1.0 s or greater, and where  $I_E F_v S_a(1.0)$  is greater than 0.25, walls forming part of the SFRS shall be continuous from their top to the *foundation* and shall not have irregularities of Type 4 or 5 as described in Table 4.1.8.6.

# 4.1.8.11. Equivalent Static Force Procedure for Structures Satisfying the Conditions of Article 4.1.8.6.

- (1) The static loading due to earthquake motion shall be determined according to the procedures given in this Article.
- (2) The minimum lateral earthquake force, V, shall be calculated using the formula,

$$V = S(T_a) M_v I_E W / (R_d R_o)$$

except that V shall not be less than,

$$S(2.0) M_v I_E W/ (R_d R_o)$$

and for an SFRS with an R<sub>d</sub> equal to or greater than 1.5, V need not be greater than,

2/3S (0.2) IEW/ (RdRo)

- (3) The fundamental lateral period, Ta, in the direction under consideration in Sentence (2) shall be determined as,
- (a) for moment resisting frames that resist 100% of the required lateral forces and where the frame is not enclosed by or adjoined by more rigid elements that would tend to prevent the frame from resisting lateral forces, and where h<sub>n</sub> is in metres,
  - (i) 0.085 (h<sub>n</sub>)<sup>3/4</sup> for steel moment frames,
  - (ii)  $0.075 (h_n)^{3/4}$  for concrete moment frames, or
  - (iii) 0.1 N for other moment frames,
- (b) 0.025h<sub>n</sub> for braced frames where h<sub>n</sub> is in metres,
- (c)  $0.05 (h_n)^{3/4}$  for shear wall and other structures where  $h_n$  is in metres, or
- (d) other established methods of mechanics using a structural model that complies with the requirements of Sentence 4.1.8.3.(8), except that,
  - (i) for moment resisting frames, T<sub>a</sub> shall not be taken greater than 1.5 times that determined in Clause (a),
  - (ii) for braced frames, T<sub>a</sub> shall not be taken greater than 2.0 times that determined in Clause (b),
  - (iii) for shear wall structures, Ta shall not be greater than 2.0 times that determined in Clause (c), and
  - (iv) for the purpose of calculating the deflections, the period without the upper limit specified herein may be used.

(See Appendix A.)

(4) The weight, W, of the building shall be calculated using the formula,

$$W = \sum_{i=1}^{n} W_i$$

(5) The higher mode factor, M<sub>v</sub>, and its associated base overturning moment reduction factor, J, shall conform to Table 4.1.8.11.



Table 4.1.8.11. Higher Mode Factor, M<sub>v</sub>, and Base Overturning Reduction Factor, J<sub>(1)(2)</sub> Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.8.11.(5)

$S_{a}(0.2)/S_{a}(2.0)$	Type of Lateral Resisting System	$M_v$ For $T_a \le 1.0$	M <sub>v</sub> For T <sub>a</sub> ≥ 2.0	J For T <sub>a</sub> ≤0.5	J For T <sub>a</sub> ≥2.0
< 8.0	Moment-resisting frames or coupled walls <sup>(3)</sup>	1	1	1	1
	Braced frames	1	t	1	0.8
	Walls, wall-frame systems, other systems <sup>(4)</sup>	1	1.2	1	0.7
≥8.0	Moment-resisting frames or coupled walls <sup>(3)</sup>	1	1.2	1	0.7
	Braced frames	1	1.5	1	0.5
	Walls, wall-frame systems, other systems <sup>(4)</sup>	1	2.5	1	0.4
Column 1	2	3	4	5	6

#### Notes to Table 4.1.8.11.:

(1) For values of M, between fundamental lateral periods, Ta, of 1.0 and 2.0 s, the product S(Ta) • M, shall be obtained by linear interpolation.

(2) Values of J between fundamental lateral periods, Ta, of 0.5 and 2.0 s shell be obtained by linear interpolation.

(3) A "coupled wall" is a wall system with coupling beams, where at least 66% of the base overturning moment resisted by the wall system is carried by the axial tension and compression forces resulting from shear in the coupling beams.

(4) For hybrid systems, values corresponding to walls must be used or a dynamic analysis must be carried out as per Article 4.1.8.12.

(6) The total lateral seismic force, V, shall be distributed such that a portion,  $F_i$ , shall be assumed to be concentrated at the top of the *building*, where  $F_i$ , is equal to 0.07  $T_aV$  but need not exceed 0.25 V and may be considered as zero, where the fundamental lateral period,  $T_a$ , does not exceed 0.7 s; the remainder, V -  $F_i$ , shall be distributed along the height of the *building*, including the top level, in accordance with the formula,

$$\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{x}} = (\mathbf{V} - \mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{r}}) \mathbf{W}_{\mathbf{x}} \mathbf{h}_{\mathbf{x}} / \left( \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbf{W}_{i} \mathbf{h}_{i} \right)$$

(7) The structure shall be designed to resist overturning effects caused by the earthquake forces determined in Sentence (6) and the overturning moment at level x,  $M_x$ , shall be determined using the formula,

$$\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{x}} = \mathbf{J}_{\mathbf{x}} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbf{F}_{i} \left( \mathbf{h}_{i} - \mathbf{h}_{\mathbf{x}} \right)$$

where,

 $\begin{array}{l} J_x = 1.0 \mbox{ for } h_x \geq 0.6 h_n, \mbox{ and } \\ J_x = J \, + \, (1 \text{-} J) (h_x \, / \, 0.6 h_n) \mbox{ for } h_x, < \, 0.6 h_n \end{array}$ 

where,

J = base overturning moment reduction factor conforming to Table 4.1.8.11.

(8) Torsional effects that are concurrent with the effects of the forces mentioned in Sentence (6) and are caused by the following torsional moments shall be considered in the design of the structure according to Sentence (10):

 (a) torsional moments introduced by eccentricity between the centres of mass and resistance and their dynamic amplification, or

(b) "torsional moments due to accidental eccentricities.

(9) Torsional sensitivity shall be determined by calculating the ratio  $B_x$  for each level x according to the following equation for each orthogonal direction determined independently:
$$B_x = \delta_{max} / \delta_{ave}$$

where,

- $B = maximum of all values of B_x in both orthogonal directions, except that the B_x for one-storey penthouses with a weight less than 10% of the level below need not be considered,$
- $\delta_{max}$  = maximum storey displacement at the extreme points of the structure, at level x in the direction of the earthquake induced by the equivalent static forces acting at distances  $\pm 0.10 D_{nx}$  from the centres of mass at each floor, and
- $\delta_{ave}$  = average of the displacements at the extreme points of the structure at level x produced by the above mentioned forces.
  - (10) Torsional effects shall be accounted for as follows:
  - (a) for a building with B ≤1.7, by applying torsional moments about a vertical axis at each level throughout the building derived for each of the following load cases considered separately,
    - (i)  $T_x = F_x(e_x + 0.10 D_{nx})$ , and
    - (ii)  $T_x = F_x(e_x 0.10 D_{nx})$

where  $F_x$  is the lateral force at each level determined according to Sentence (6) and where each element of the *building* is designed for the most severe effect of the above load cases, or

(b) for a building with B ≥1.7, in cases where I<sub>E</sub>F<sub>a</sub>S<sub>a</sub>(0.2) is equal to or greater than 0.35, by a Dynamic Analysis Procedure as specified in Article 4.1.8.12.

#### 4.1.8.12. Dynamic Analysis Procedure (See Appendix A.)

- (1) The Dynamic Analysis Procedure shall be in accordance with one of the following methods:
- (a) Linear Dynamic Analysis by either the Modal Response Spectrum Method or the Numerical Integration Linear Time History Method using a structural model that complies with the requirements of Sentence 4.1.8.3.(8), or
- (b) Nonlinear Dynamic Analysis, in which case a special study shall be performed.

(2) The spectral acceleration values used in the Modal Response Spectrum Method shall be the design spectral acceleration values, S(T), defined in Sentence 4.1.8.4.(6).

(3) The ground motion histories used in the Numerical Integration Linear Time History Method shall be compatible with a response spectrum constructed from the design spectral acceleration values, S(T), defined in Sentence 4.1.8.4.(6).

(4) The effects of accidental torsional moments acting concurrently with the lateral earthquake forces that cause them shall be accounted for by the following methods:

- (a) the static effects of torsional moments due to  $(\pm 0.10 D_{nx})F_x$  at each level x, where  $F_x$  is determined from Sentence 4.1.8.11.(6) or from the dynamic analysis, shall be combined with the effects determined by dynamic analysis, or
- (b) if B, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.11.(9), is less than 1.7, it is permitted to use a three-dimensional dynamic analysis with the centres of mass shifted by a distance of -0.05 D<sub>nx</sub> and + 0.05 D<sub>nx</sub>.

(5) The elastic base shear,  $V_e$ , obtained from a Linear Dynamic Analysis shall be multiplied by the importance factor,  $I_E$ , as determined in Article 4.1.8.5., and shall be divided by  $R_dR_s$ , as determined in Article 4.1.8.9., to obtain the base shear,  $V_d$ .

(6) Except as required by Sentence (7), if the base shear,  $V_d$ , obtained in Sentence (5) is less than 80% of the lateral earthquake design force, V, of Article 4.1.8.11.,  $V_d$  shall be taken as 0.8 V.

(7) For irregular structures requiring dynamic analysis in accordance with Article 4.1.8.7.,  $V_d$  shall be taken as the larger of the  $V_d$  determined in Sentence (5) and 100% of V.

(8) Except as required by Sentence (9), the values of elastic *storey* shears, *storey* forces, member forces, and deflections obtained from the Linear Dynamic Analysis shall be multiplied by  $V_d/V_e$  to determine their design values, where  $V_d$  is the base shear.

(9) For the purpose of calculating deflections, it is permitted to use a value for V based on the value for  $T_a$  determined in Clause 4.1.8.11.(3)(d) to obtain  $V_d$  in Sentences (6) and (7).

## 4.1.8.13. Deflections and Drift Limits

(1) Lateral deflections of a structure shall be calculated in accordance with the loads and requirements defined in this Subsection.

(2) Lateral deflections obtained from a linear elastic analysis using the methods given in Articles 4.1.8.11. and 4.1.8.12. and incorporating the effects of torsion, including accidental torsional moments, shall be multiplied by  $R_d R_o / I_E$  to give realistic values of anticipated deflections.

(3) Based on the lateral deflections calculated in Sentence (2), the largest interstorey deflection at any level shall be limited to 0.01 h, for *post-disaster buildings*, 0.02 h, for schools, and 0.025 h, for all other *buildings*.

(4) The deflections calculated in Sentence (2) shall be used to account for sway effects as required by Sentence 4.1.3.2.(10). (See Appendix A.)

#### 4.1.8.14. Structural Separation

(1) Adjacent structures shall either be separated by the square root of the sum of the squares of their individual deflections calculated in Sentence 4.1.8.13.(2), or shall be connected to each other.

(2) The method of connection required in Sentence (1) shall take into account the mass, stiffness, strength, ductility and anticipated motion of the connected *buildings* and the character of the connection.

(3) Rigidly connected buildings shall be assumed to have the lowest R<sub>d</sub>R<sub>o</sub> value of the buildings connected.

(4) Buildings with non-rigid or energy-dissipating connections require special studies.

#### 4.1.8.15. Design Provisions (See Appendix A.)

(1) Diaphragms and their connections shall be designed so as not to yield, and the design shall account for the shape of the diaphragm, including openings, and for the forces generated in the diaphragm due to the following cases, whichever one governs:

- (a) forces due to loads determined in Articles 4.1.8.11. or 4.1.8.12. applied to the diaphragm are increased to reflect the lateral load capacity of the SFRS, plus forces in the diaphragm due to the transfer of forces between elements of the SFRS associated with the lateral load capacity of such elements and accounting for discontinuities and changes in stiffness in these elements, or
- (b) a minimum force corresponding to the design-based shear divided by N for the diaphragm at level x.

(2) In cases where  $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$  is equal to or greater than 0.35, the elements supporting any discontinuous wall, column or braced frame shall be designed for the lateral load capacity of the components of the SFRS they support.

(3) Where structures have vertical variations of  $R_d R_o$  satisfying Sentence 4.1.8.9.(4), the elements of the SFRS below the level where the change in  $R_d R_o$  occurs shall be designed for the forces associated with the lateral load capacity of the SFRS above that level.

(4) Where earthquake effects can produce forces in a column or wall due to lateral loading along both orthogonal axes, account shall be taken of the effects of potential concurrent yielding of other elements framing into the column or wall from all directions at the level under consideration and as appropriate at other levels.

(5) Except as provided in Sentence (6), the design forces need not exceed the forces determined in accordance with Sentence 4.1.8.7.(1), multiplied by  $R_dR_o$ .

🗑 Ontario

4.1.8.17.

(6) If *foundation* rocking is accounted for, the design forces for the SFRS need not exceed the maximum values associated with *foundation* rocking, provided that  $R_d$  and  $R_o$  for the type of SFRS used conform to Table 4.1.8.9. and that the *foundation* is designed in accordance with Sentence 4.1.8.16.(1).

# 4.1.8.16. Foundation Provisions

(1) Foundations shall be designed to resist the lateral load capacity of the SFRS, except that when the foundations are allowed to rock, the design forces for the foundation need not exceed those determined in Sentence 4.1.8.7.(1) using an  $R_d R_n$  equal to 2.0. (See Appendix A.)

(2) The design of *foundations* shall be such that they are capable of transferring earthquake loads and effects between the *building* and the ground without exceeding the capacities of the *soil* and *rock*.

- (3) In cases where  $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$  is equal to or greater than 0.35, the following requirements shall be satisfied:
- (a) piles or pile caps, drilled piers, and caissons shall be interconnected by continuous ties in no fewer than two directions,
- (b) piles, drilled piers, and caissons shall be embedded a minimum of 100 mm into the pile cap or structure, and
- (c) piles, drilled piers, and caissons, other than wood piles, shall be connected to the pile cap or structure for a minimum tension force equal to 0.15 times the factored compression load on the pile.

(See Appendix A.)

(4) At sites where  $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$  is equal to or greater than 0.35, *basement* walls shall be designed to resist earthquake lateral pressures from backfill or natural ground. (See Appendix A.)

- (5) At sites where I<sub>F</sub>F<sub>a</sub>S<sub>a</sub>(0.2) is greater than 0.75, the following requirements shall be satisfied:
- (a) piles, drilled piers, or caissons shall be designed and detailed to accommodate cyclic inelastic behaviour when the design moment in the element due to earthquake effects is greater than 75% of its moment capacity, and
- (b) spread footings founded on soil defined as Site Class E or F shall be interconnected by continuous ties in no fewer than two directions.

(See Appendix A.)

(6) Each segment of a tie between elements that is required by Clauses (3)(a) or (5)(b) shall be designed to carry by tension or compression a horizontal force at least equal to the greatest factored *pile* cap or column vertical load in the elements it connects, multiplied by a factor of 0.10  $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$ , unless it can be demonstrated that equivalent restraints can be provided by other means. (See Appendix A.)

(7) The potential for liquefaction of the *soil* and its consequences, such as significant ground displacement and loss of *soil* strength and stiffness, shall be evaluated based on the ground motion parameters referenced in Subsection 1.1.2. and shall be taken into account in the design of the structure and its *foundations*. (See Appendix A.)

# 4.1.8.17. Elements of Structures, Non-Structural Components and Equipment

(1) Except as provided in Sentences (2) and (8), elements and components of *buildings* described in Table 4.1.8.17, and their connections to the structure shall be designed to accommodate the *building* deflections calculated in accordance with Article 4.1.8.13, and the element or component deflections calculated in accordance with Sentence (10), and shall be designed for a lateral force,  $V_{\rm p}$ , applied through the centre of mass of the element or component that is equal to:

$$V_p = 0.3F_aS_a(0.2) I_ES_pW_p$$

where,

 $F_a$  = as defined in Table 4.1.8.4.B.,  $S_a(0.2)$  = spectral response acceleration value at 0.2 s, as defined in Sentence 4.1.8.4.(1),  $I_E$  = importance factor for the *building*, as defined in Article 4.1.8.5.,

- $S_p = C_p A_r A_x / R_p$  (the maximum value of  $S_p$  shall be taken as 4.0 and the minimum value of  $S_p$  shall be taken as 0.7), where,
  - $C_p$  = element or component factor from Table 4.1.8.17.,
  - A<sub>r</sub> = element or component force amplification factor from Table 4.1.8.17.,
  - $A_x = height factor (1 + 2 h_x / h_n),$
  - $R_p$  = element or component response modification factor from Table 4.1.8.17., and

 $W_p$  = weight of the component or element.

(2) For *buildings* other than *post-disaster buildings*, where  $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$  is less than 0.35, the requirements of Sentence (1) need not apply to Categories 6 through 21 of Table 4.1.8.17.

(3) The values of  $C_p$  in Sentence (1) shall conform to Table 4.1.8.17.

(4) For the purpose of applying Sentence (1) and Categories 11 and 12 of Table 4.1.8.17., elements or components shall be assumed to be flexible or flexibly connected unless it can be shown that the fundamental period of the element or component and its connection is less than or equal to 0.06 s, in which case the element or component is classified as being rigid or rigidly connected.

(5) The weight of access floors shall include the *dead load* of the access floor and the weight of permanent equipment, which shall not be taken as less than 25% of the floor *live load*.

(6) When the mass of a tank plus its contents is greater than 10% of the mass of the supporting floor, the lateral forces shall be determined by rational analysis.

(7) Forces shall be applied in the horizontal direction that results in the most critical loading for design, except for Category 6 of Table 4.1.8.17., where the forces shall be applied up and down vertically.

(8) Connections to the structure of elements and components listed in Table 4.1.8.17. shall be designed to support the component or element for gravity loads, shall conform to the requirements of Sentence (1), and shall also satisfy these additional requirements:

- (a) friction due to gravity loads shall not be considered to provide resistance to seismic forces,
- (b) R<sub>p</sub> for non-ductile connections, such as adhesives or power actuated fasteners, shall be taken as 1.0,
- (c) R<sub>p</sub> for anchorage using shallow expansion, chemical, epoxy or cast-in place anchors shall be 1.5, where shallow anchors are those with a ratio of embedment length to diameter of less than 8,
- (d) power-actuated fasteners and drop-in anchors shall not be used for tension loads,
- (e) connections for non-structural elements or components of Categories 1, 2 or 3 of Table 4.1.8.17. attached to the side of a *building* and above the first level above grade shall satisfy the following requirements:
  - (i) for connections where the body of the connection is ductile, the body shall be designed for values of C<sub>p</sub>, A<sub>r</sub> and R<sub>p</sub> given in Table 4.1.8.17., and the fasteners, such as anchors, welds, bolts and inserts, shall also be designed for values of C<sub>p</sub> and A<sub>r</sub> given in this Table, and R<sub>p</sub> = 1.0, and
  - (ii) connections where the body of the connection is not ductile shall be designed for values of  $C_p = 2.0$ ,  $R_p = 1.0$  and  $A_r$  given in Table 4.1.8.17., and
- (f) for the purpose of applying Clause (e), a ductile connection is one where the body of the connection yields at its design load. (See Appendix A.)
- (9) Floors and roofs acting as diaphragms shall satisfy the requirements for diaphragms stated in Article 4.1.8.15.

(10) Lateral deflections of elements or components shall be based on the loads defined in Sentence (1) and lateral deflections obtained from an elastic analysis shall be multiplied by  $R_p/I_E$  to give realistic values of the anticipated deflections.

(11) The elements or components shall be designed so as not to transfer to the structure any forces unaccounted for in the design, and rigid elements such as walls or panels shall satisfy the requirements of Sentence 4.1.8.3.(6).

(12) Seismic restraint for suspended equipment, pipes, ducts, electrical cable trays, etc. shall be designed to meet the force and displacement requirements of this Article and be constructed in a manner that will not subject hanger rods to bending.

(13) Isolated suspended equipment and components, such as pendant lights, maybe designed as a pendulum system provided that adequate chains or cables capable of supporting 2.0 times the weight of the suspended component are provided and the deflection requirements of Sentence (11) are satisfied.

#### Table 4.1.8.17. Elements of Structures and Non-Structural Components and Equipment Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.8.17.(1)

Category	Part or portion of Building	C <sub>p</sub>	A <sub>r</sub>	Rp
1	All exterior and interior walls except those in Category 2 or 3 <sup>(1)</sup>	1	1	2.5
2	Cantilever parapet and other cantilever walls except retaining walls <sup>(1)</sup>	1	2.5	2.5
3	Exterior and interior ornamentations and appendages <sup>(1)</sup>	1	2.5	2.5
4	Floors and roofs acting as diaphragms <sup>(2)</sup>		~	2.5
5	Towers, chimneys, smokestacks and penthouses when connected to or forming part of a building	1	2.5	2.5
6	Horizontally cantilevered floors, balconies, beams, etc.	1	1	2.5
7	Suspended ceilings, light fixtures and other attachments to ceilings with independent vertical support	1	1	2.5
8	Masonry veneer connections	1	1	1.5
9	Access floors	1	1	2.5
10	Masonry or concrete fences more than 1.8 m tail	1	1	2.5
11	Machinery, fixtures, equipment, ducts and tanks (including contents)	1		
	that are rigid and rigidly connected <sup>(3)</sup>	1.	1	1.25
	that are flexible or flexibly connected <sup>(3)</sup>	1.	2.5	2.5
12	Machinery, fixtures, equipment, ducts and tanks (including contents) containing toxic or explosive materials, materials having a <i>flash point</i> below 38°C or firefighting fluids			
	that are rigid and rigidly connected <sup>(3)</sup>	1.5	1	1.25
	that are flexible or flexibly connected <sup>(3)</sup>	1.5	2.5	2.5
13	Flat bottom tanks (including contents) attached directly to a floor at or below grade within a building	0.7	1	2.5
14	Flat bottom tanks (including contents) attached directly to a floor at or below grade within a building containing toxic or explosive materials, materials having a having a flash point below 38°C or firefighting fluids	1	1	3
15	Pipes, ducts, cable trays (including contents)	1	1	3
16	Pipes, ducts (including contents) containing toxic or explosive materials	1.5	1	3
17	Electrical cable trays, bus ducts, condults	1	2.5	5
18	Rigid components with ductile material and connections	1	1	2.5
19	Rigid components with non-ductile material or connections	1.	1	1
20	Flexible components with ductile material and connections	1	2.5	2.5
21	Flexible components with non-ductile material or connections	1	2.5	1
Column 1	2	3	4	5

#### Notes to Table 4.1.8.17.:

(1) See Sentence 4.1.8.17.(8).

(2) See Sentence 4.1.8.17.(9).

(3) See Sentence 4.1.8.17.(4).

# Section 4.2. Foundations

# 4.2.1. General

### 4.2.1.1. Application

(1) This Section applies to excavations and foundation systems for buildings.

# 4.2.2. Subsurface Investigations and Reviews

## 4.2.2.1. Subsurface Investigation

(1) A subsurface investigation, including groundwater conditions, shall be carried out, by or under the direction of a person having knowledge and experience in planning and executing such investigations to a degree appropriate for the *building* and its use, the ground and the surrounding site conditions. (See Appendix A.)

# 4.2.2.2. Field Review

(1) A field review shall be carried out by the *designer* or by another suitably qualified person to ascertain that the subsurface conditions are consistent with the design and that *construction* is carried out in accordance with the design and good engineering practice.

- (2) The review required in Sentence (1) shall be carried out,
- (a) on a continuous basis,
  - during the construction of all deep foundation units with all pertinent information recorded for each foundation unit,
  - (ii) during the installation and removal of retaining structures and related backfilling operations, and
  - (iii) during the placement of engineered fills that are to be used to support the foundation units, and

(b) as required, unless otherwise directed by the chief building official,

- (i) in the construction of all shallow foundation units, and
- (ii) in excavating, dewatering and other related works.

# 4.2.2.3. Altered Subsurface Condition

(1) If during construction, the soil, rock or groundwater is found not to be of the type or in the condition used in design, and as indicated on the drawings, the design shall be reassessed by the designer.

(2) If during construction, climatic or any other conditions have changed the properties of the soil, rock or groundwater, the design shall be reassessed by the designer.

# 4.2.3. Materials Used in Foundations

# 4.2.3.1. Wood

(1) Wood used in *foundations* or in support of *soil* or *rock* shall conform to the appropriate requirements of Subsection 4.3.1.

# 4.2.3.2. Preservation Treatment of Wood

(1) Wood exposed to *soil* or air above the lowest anticipated *groundwater* table shall be treated with preservative in conformance with CSA O80 Series, "Wood Preservation", and the requirements of the appropriate commodity standard as follows:

- (a) CSA-O80.2, "Preservative Treatment of Lumber, Timber, Bridge Ties and Mine Ties by Pressure Processes",
- (b) CSA-O80.3, "Preservative Treatment of Piles by Pressure Processes", or
- (c) CSA-O80.15, "Preservative Treatment of Wood for Building Foundation Systems, Basements and Crawl Spaces by Pressure Processes".

(2) Where timber has been treated as required in Sentence (1), it shall be cared for as provided in AWPA-M4, "Care of Preservative-Treated Wood Products", as revised by Clause 6 of CSA O80 Series, "Wood Preservation".

# 4.2.3.3. Plain and Reinforced Masonry

(1) Plain or reinforced masonry used in *foundations* or in support of *soil* or *rock* shall conform to the requirements of Subsection 4.3.2.

# 4.2.3.4. Prevention of Deterioration of Masonry

(1) Where plain or reinforced masonry in *foundations* or in structures supporting *soil* or *rock* may be subject to conditions conducive to deterioration, protection shall be provided to prevent such deterioration.

# 4.2.3.5. Concrete

(1) Plain, reinforced or prestressed concrete used in *foundations* or in support of *soil* or *rock* shall conform to the requirements of Subsection 4.3.3.

# 4.2.3.6. Protection Against Chemical Attack

(1) Where concrete in *foundations* may be subject to chemical attack, it shall be treated in conformance with the requirements in CAN/CSA-A23.1, "Concrete Materials and Methods of Concrete Construction".

# 4.2.3.7. Steel

(1) Steel used in *foundations* or in support of *soil* or *rock* shall conform with the appropriate requirements of Subsections 4.3.3. or 4.3.4., unless otherwise specified in this Section.

# 4.2.3.8. Steel Piles

(1) Where steel *piles* are used in *deep foundations* and act as permanent load-carrying members, the steel shall conform with one of the following standards:

- (a) ASTM A252, "Welded and Seamless Steel Pipe Piles",
- (b) ASTM A283 / A283M, "Low and Intermediate Tensile Strength Carbon Steel Plates",
- (c) ASTM A1008 / A1008M, "Steel, Sheet, Cold Rolled, Carbon, Structural, High-Strength Low-Alloy and High-Strength Low-Alloy with Improved Formability",
- (d) ASTM A1011 / A1011M, "Steel, Sheet and Strip, Hot Rolled, Carbon, Structural, High Strength Low Alloy and High Strength Low Alloy with Improved Formability", or
- (e) CAN/CSA-G40.21, "Structural Quality Steel".

# 4.2.3.9. High Strength Steel Tendons

(1) Where high strength steel is used for tendons in anchor systems used for the permanent support of a *foundation* or in the erection of temporary support of *soil* or *rock* adjacent to an *excavation*, it shall conform with the requirements of CAN/CSA-A23.1, "Concrete Materials and Methods of Concrete Construction".

# 4.2.3.10. Corrosion of Steel

(1) Where conditions are corrosive to steel, adequate protection of exposed steel shall be provided.

# 4.2.4. Design Requirements

# 4.2.4.1. Design Basis

(1) The design of *foundations*, *excavations* and *soil*- and *rock*-retaining structures shall be based on a *subsurface investigation* carried out by a person competent in this field of work, and on any of the following:

- (a) application of generally accepted geotechnical and civil engineering principles by a person especially qualified in this field of work as provided in this Section and other Sections of this Part,
- (b) established local practice where such practice includes successful experience both with *soils* and *rocks* of similar type and condition and with a *foundation* or *excavation* of similar type, *construction* method, size and depth, or
- (c) in situ testing of *foundation units* such as the load testing of *piles*, anchors or footings carried out by a person competent in this field of work.

(See Appendix A.)

(2) The *foundations* of a *building* shall be capable of resisting all the loads stipulated in Section 4.1., in accordance with limit states design in Subsection 4.1.3.

(3) For the purpose of the application of the load combinations given in Table 4.1.3.2., the geotechnical components of loads and the factored geotechnical resistances at ULS shall be determined by a suitably qualified and experienced person. (See Appendix A.)

(4) Geotechnical components of service loads and geotechnical reactions for SLS shall be determined by a suitably qualified and person.

(5) The *foundation* of a *building* shall be designed to satisfy SLS requirements within the limits that the *building* is designed to accommodate, including total settlement and differential settlement, heave, lateral movement, tilt or rotation. (See Appendix A.)

(6) Communication, interaction and coordination between the *designer* and the person responsible for the geotechnical aspects of the project shall take place to a degree commensurate with the complexity and requirements of the project.

# 4.2.4.2. Subsurface Investigation

(1) A subsurface investigation shall be carried out to the depth and extent to which the building or excavation will significantly change the stress in the soil or rock, or to such a depth and extent as to provide all the necessary information for the design and construction of the excavation or the foundations.

# 4.2.4.3. Identification

(1) The identification and classification of *soil*, *rock* and *groundwater* and descriptions of their engineering and physical properties shall be in accordance with a widely accepted system.

# 4.2.4.4. Depth of Foundations

(1) Except as permitted in Sentence (2), the *bearing surface* of a *foundation* shall be below the level of potential damage, including damage resulting from *frost action*, and the *foundation* shall be designed to prevent damage resulting from *adfreezing* and frost jacking. (See Appendix A.)

(2) The bearing surface of a foundation need not be below the level of potential damage from frost where the foundation,

(a) is designed against frost action, or

(b) overlies material not susceptible to frost action.

# 4.2.4.5. Sloping Ground

(1) Where a *foundation* is to rest on, in or near sloping ground, this particular condition shall be provided for in the design.

# 4.2.4.6. Eccentric and Inclined Loads

(1) Where there is eccentricity or inclination of loading in *foundation units*, this effect shall be fully investigated and provided for in the design.

# 4.2.4.7. Dynamic Loading

(1) Where dynamic loading conditions apply, the effects shall be assessed by a special investigation of these conditions and provided for in the design.

# 4.2.4.8. Hydrostatic Uplift

(1) Where a *foundation* or any part of a *building* is subject to hydrostatic uplift the effects shall be provided for in the design.

# 4.2.4.9. Groundwater Level Charge

(1) Where proposed *construction* will result in a temporary or permanent change in the *groundwater level*, the effects of this change on adjacent *buildings* shall be fully investigated and provided for in the design.

# 4.2.4.10. Permafrost

(1) Where conditions of permafrost are encountered or proven to exist, the design of the *foundation* shall be based upon analysis of these conditions by a person especially qualified in that field of work.

# 4.2.4.11. Swelling and Shrinking Soils

(1) Where swelling or shrinking *soils*, in which movements resulting from moisture content changes may be sufficient to cause damage to a structure, are encountered or known to exist, such a condition shall be fully investigated and provided for in the design.

# 4.2.4.12. Expanding and Deteriorating Rock

(1) Where *rock* that expands or deteriorates when subjected to unfavourable environmental conditions or to stress release is known to exist, this condition shall be fully investigated and provided for in the design.

#### 4.2.4.13. Construction on Fill

- (1) Buildings may be placed on fill if it can be shown by subsurface investigation that,
- (a) the fill is or can be made capable of safely supporting the building,
- (b) detrimental movement of the building or services leading to the building will not occur, and
- (c) explosive gases can be controlled or do not exist.

#### 4.2.4.14. Structural Design

(1) The structural design of the *foundation* of a *building*, the procedures and *construction* practices shall conform with the appropriate Sections of this Code unless otherwise specified in this Section.

# 4.2.5. Excavations

#### 4.2.5.1. Design of Excavations

(1) The design of *excavations* and of supports for the sides of *excavations* shall conform to the requirements of Subsection 4.2.4. and this Subsection. (See Appendix A.)

#### 4.2.5.2. Excavation Construction

(1) Every excavation shall be undertaken in such a manner as to prevent movement that would cause damage to adjacent buildings at all phases of construction.

(2) Material shall not be placed nor shall equipment be operated or placed in or adjacent to an excavation in a manner that may endanger the integrity of the excavation or its supports.

#### 4.2.5.3. Supported Excavations

(1) The sides of an *excavation* in *soil* or *rock* shall be supported by a retaining structure conforming with the requirements of Articles 4.2.5.1. and 4.2.5.2., except as permitted in Article 4.2.5.4.

#### 4.2.5.4. Unsupported Excavations

(1) The sides of an excavation in soil or rock may be unsupported where a design is prepared by a person especially qualified in this field of work in conformance with the requirements of Articles 4.2.5.1. and 4.2.5.2.

#### 4.2.5.5. Control of Water Around Excavations

(1) Surface water, all groundwater, perched groundwater and in particular artesian groundwater shall be kept under control at all phases of excavation and construction.

#### 4.2.5.6. Loss of Ground

At all phases of excavation and construction, loss of ground due to water or any other cause shall be prevented.

#### 4.2.5.7. Protection and Maintenance at Excavations

(1) All sides of an *excavation*, supported and unsupported, shall be continuously maintained and protected from possible deterioration by *construction* activity or by the action of frost, rain and wind.

# 4.2.5.8. Backfilling

- (1) Where an excavation is backfilled, the backfill shall be placed so as to,
- (a) provide lateral support to the soil adjacent to the excavation, and
- (b) prevent detrimental movements.

(2) The material used as backfill or *fill* supporting a footing, *foundation* or a floor on *grade* shall be of a type that is not subject to detrimental volume change with changes in moisture content and temperature.

# 4.2.6. Shallow Foundations

# 4.2.6.1. Design of Shallow Foundations

(1) The design of *shallow foundations* shall be in conformance with the requirements of Subsection 4.2.4. and this Subsection. (See Appendix A.)

# 4.2.6.2. Support of Shallow Foundations

(1) Where a *shallow foundation* is to be placed on *soil* or *rock*, the *soil* or *rock* shall be cleaned of loose and unsound material and shall be adequate to support the *design load* taking into account temperature, precipitation, *construction* activities and other factors that may lead to changes of the properties of *soil* or *rock*.

# 4.2.6.3. Incorrect Placement of Shallow Foundations

- (1) Where a shallow foundation unit has not been placed or located as indicated on the drawings,
- (a) the error shall be corrected, or
- (b) the design of the foundation unit shall be recalculated for the altered conditions by the designer.

# 4.2.6.4. Damaged Shallow Foundations

- (1) Where a shallow foundation unit is damaged,
- (a) it shall be repaired, or
- (b) the design of the foundation unit shall be recalculated for the damaged condition by the designer.

# 4.2.7. Deep Foundations

# 4.2.7.1. General

(1) A *deep foundation unit* shall provide support for a *building* by transferring loads by end-bearing to a competent stratum at considerable depth below the structure, or by mobilizing resistance by adhesion or friction, or both, in the *soil* or *rock* in which it is placed. (See Appendix A.)

# 4.2.7.2. Design for Deep Foundations

Deep foundation units shall be designed in conformance with Subsection 4.2.4. and this Subsection. (See Appendix A.)

(2) Where *deep foundation units* are load tested, as required in Clause 4.2.4.1.(1)(c), the determination of the number and type of load test and the interpretation of the results shall be carried out by a person especially qualified in this field of work. (See Appendix A.)

- (3) The design of deep foundations shall be determined on the basis of geotechnical considerations taking into account,
- (a) the method of installation,
- (b) the degree of inspection,
- (c) the spacing of foundation units and group effects,
- (d) other requirements of this Subsection, and
- (e) the appropriate structural requirements of Section 4.1. and Subsections 4.3.1., 4.3.3. and 4.3.4.

(4) The portion of a *deep foundation unit* permanently in contact with *soil* or *rock* shall be structurally designed as a laterally supported compression member.

(5) The portion of a *deep foundation unit* that is not permanently in contact with *soil* or *rock* shall be structurally designed as a laterally unsupported compression member.

(6) The structural design of prefabricated *deep foundation units* shall allow for all stresses resulting from driving, handling and testing.

# 4.2.7.3. Tolerance in Alignment and Location

(1) Permissible deviations from the design alignment and the location of the top of *deep foundation units* shall be determined by design analysis and shall be indicated on the drawings.

## 4.2.7.4. Incorrect Alignment and Location

(1) Where a *deep foundation unit* has not been placed within the permissible deviations referred to in Article 4.2.7.3., the condition of the *foundation* shall be assessed by the *designer*.

# 4.2.7.5. Installation of Deep Foundations

- (1) Deep foundation units shall be installed in such a manner as not to impair
- (a) the strength of the deep foundation units and the properties of the soil or rock on or in which they are placed beyond the calculated or anticipated limits,
- (b) the integrity of previously installed deep foundation units, or
- (c) the integrity of neighbouring buildings.

# 4.2.7.6. Damaged Deep Foundation Units

(1) Where inspection shows that a *deep foundation unit* is damaged or not consistent with design or good engineering practice,

- (a) such a unit shall be reassessed by the designer, and
- (b) any necessary changes shall be made and action taken as required.

# 4.2.8. Special Foundations

# 4.2.8.1. General

(1) Where special *foundation* systems are used, such systems shall conform to Subsection 4.2.4. and Sentence 4.1.1.4.(2).

# 4.2.8.2. Use of Existing Foundations

(1) Existing *foundations* may be used to support new or altered *buildings* provided they comply with all pertinent requirements of this Section.

# Section 4.3. Design Requirements for Structural Materials

# 4.3.1. Wood

## 4.3.1.1. Design Basis for Wood

(1) Buildings and their structural members made of wood shall conform to CAN/CSA-O86, "Engineering Design in Wood".

# 4.3.1.2. Glue-Laminated Members

(1) Glued-laminated members shall be fabricated in plants conforming to CAN/CSA-O177-M, "Qualification Code for Manufacturers of Structural Glued-Laminated Timber".

# 4.3.1.3. Termites

(1) In areas known to be infested by termites, the requirements in Articles 9.3.2.9., 9.12.1.1. and 9.15.5.1. shall apply.

# 4.3.2. Plain and Reinforced Masonry

## 4.3.2.1. Design Basis for Plain and Reinforced Masonry

(1) Buildings and their structural members made of plain and reinforced masonry shall conform to CSA-S304.1, "Design of Masonry Structures".

# 4.3.3. Plain, Reinforced and Prestressed Concrete

#### 4.3.3.1. Design Basis for Plain, Reinforced and Prestressed Concrete

(1) Buildings and their structural members made of plain, reinforced or prestressed concrete shall conform to CSA A23.3, "Design of Concrete Structures". (See Appendix A.)

# 4.3.4. Steel

#### 4.3.4.1. Design Basis for Structural Steel

(1) Buildings and their structural members made of structural steel shall conform to CAN/CSA-S16, "Limit States Design of Steel Structures". (See Appendix A.)

# 4.3.4.2. Design Basis for Cold Formed Steel

(1) Buildings and their structural members made of cold formed steel shall conform to CAN/CSA-S136, "North American Specification for the Design of Cold-Formed Steel Structural Members". (See Appendix A.)

# 4.3.4.3. Steel Building Systems

(1) Steel *building* systems shall be manufactured by companies certified in accordance with the requirements of CSA-A660, "Certification of Manufacturers of Steel Building Systems".

# 4.3.5. Aluminum

#### 4.3.5.1. Design Basis for Aluminium

(1) Buildings and their structural members made of aluminum shall conform to CAN3-S157, "Strength Design in Aluminum", using the loads stipulated in Section 4.1., in accordance with limit states design in Subsection 4.1.3.

# 4.3.6. Glass

#### 4.3.6.1. Design Basis for Glass

(1) Glass used in *buildings* shall be designed in conformance with CAN/CGSB-12.20-M, "Structural Design of Glass for Buildings".

# Section 4.4. Design Requirements for Special Structures

# 4.4.1. Air-Supported Structures

#### 4.4.1.1. Design Basis for Air-Supported Structures

(1) The structural design of *air-supported structures* shall conform to CAN3-S367-M, "Air-Supported Structures" using the loads stipulated in Section 4.1., in accordance with limit states design in Subsection 4.1.3.

# 4.4.2. Parking Structures

#### 4.4.2.1. Design Basis for Parking Structures

(1) Parking structures shall be designed in conformance with CAN/CSA-S413, "Parking Structures".

# 4.4.3. Guards Over Retaining Walls

#### 4.4.3.1. Guards Over Retaining Walls

(1) Every retaining wall that is designated in Sentence 1.1.1.1.(1) of Division A shall be protected by *guards* on all open sides where the public has access to open space at the top of the retaining wall.

# 4.4.4. Anchor Systems on Building Exterior

#### 4.4.4.1. Anchor Systems on Building Exterior

(1) Where maintenance and window cleaning operations are intended to be carried out on the exterior of a *building* described in Article 1.3.2.2. of Division A, anchor systems shall be provided where any portion of the roof is more than 8 m above adjacent ground level.

4.4.5.1

(2) Except as provided in Sentence (3), the anchor systems in Sentence (1) shall be designed, installed and tested in conformance with CSA Standard Z91, "Safety Code for Window Cleaning Operations".

(3) Other anchor systems may be used where such systems provide an equal level of safety.

(4) The anchor system material shall be made of stainless steel, or other corrosion resistant base material, or from steel that is hot dipped galvanised, in accordance with CAN/CSA-G164-M, "Hot Dip Galvanising of Irregularly Shaped Articles".

# 4.4.5. Manure Storage Tanks

#### 4.4.5.1. Manure Storage Tanks

(1) Except as provided in this Subsection, manure storage tanks shall comply with the requirements of the National Farm Building Code of Canada.

(2) Manure storage tanks shall be constructed of steel, reinforced concrete or prestressed concrete.

(3) Manure storage tank walls, bases and appurtenances, including piping for the conveyance of manure and associated connections and joints, shall be designed and constructed to prevent leakage of contents.

- (4) Concrete for manure storage tanks shall,
- (a) be manufactured from Type 50 cement,
- (b) have a 28-day strength of at least 32 MPa, and
- (c) have a water/cement materials ratio of not more than 0.45.

(5) Manure storage tanks shall be placed on undisturbed soil free of any organic, deleterious and extraneous materials and capable of supporting the superimposed design loads from the tanks.

(6) Where granular fills are used between the bases of manure storage tanks and the undisturbed soil, the granular fills shall be compacted to a Standard Proctor density of not less than 95 per cent.

🗑 Ontario

V



# **Importance Category and Seismic Restraint**

©2016 Ontario Association of Architects (OAA). OAA members in good standing may reproduce or distribute this Practice Tip provided this copyright notice is affixed to any reproduced or distributed copy. No rights are granted to any other person, except with express prior written consent from the OAA. The OAA reserves all other rights.

# Summary

The Ontario Building Code requires all buildings be assigned an Importance Category of 'Low', 'Normal', 'High' or 'Post-disaster'. Importance Category is necessary for seismic design but can at times be overlooked because all buildings are considered Normal unless designated otherwise. The Importance Category should be included as part of the Code Data Matrix that must be part of building permit applications.

The design requirements are mostly structural but there are architectural, mechanical and electrical requirements and implications that need to be observed.

This Practice Tip describes aspects of seismic restraint and the Importance Category that architects must take into account in the design of buildings.

If the Importance Category is not taken into account at the design stages and provisions for seismic design and restraint are not incorporated in the drawings for permit and construction, revisions in order to comply with the code requirements can be a difficult and costly surprise.

# Background

Seismic design is a critical factor for buildings to be available after an earthquake for emergency responders, treating victims, communications and housing the displaced. Some areas of Ontario, the Ottawa and St. Lawrence valleys for example, are among the highest seismically sensitive areas in North America.

Three things the architect should be aware of related to seismic design: the <u>Importance Category</u>; the <u>Site</u> <u>Class</u> assigned by a geotechnical engineer following soil tests; and, if the <u>seismic hazard index</u> formulae calculation [ $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$ ] is above or below 0.35. The formulae uses both the Site Class and the Importance Category as factors.

# **Importance Categories**

The Ontario Building Code requires all buildings be assigned an Importance Category of 'Low', 'Normal', 'High' or Post-disaster. The 'Post-disaster' category applies to buildings that need to remain operational following a disaster such as hospitals, police facilities and telephone exchanges. The 'High' category is for buildings that are likely to become a shelter or collecting point such as schools.

Although the requirement for the Importance Category resides in Part 4 – Structural Design of the Code, the determination of Importance Category relates to the use and occupancy of the building - traditionally under the purview of the architect and owner - not the structural engineer. To appropriately assign the Importance Category, the architect will need to use professional judgment and may need to have discussions with the owner, structural engineer and authorities having jurisdiction.

	Table 4.1.2.1.B.         Importance Categories for Buildings         Forming Part of Sentence 4.1.2.1.(3)				
ltem	Column 1	Column 2			
	Use and Occupancy	Importance Category			
1.	<i>Buildings</i> that represent a low direct or indirect hazard to human life in the event of failure, including:				
	<ul> <li>low human-occupancy buildings, where it can be shown that collapse is not likely to cause injury or other serious consequences</li> </ul>	Low			
	minor storage <i>buildings</i>				
2.	All <i>buildings</i> except those listed in Importance Categories Low, High and Post-disaster	Normal			
3.	Buildings that are likely to be used as post-disaster shelters, including buildings whose primary use is:				
	as an elementary, middle or secondary school				
	as a community centre	High			
	Manufacturing and storage facilities containing toxic, explosive or other hazardous substances in sufficient quantities to be dangerous to the public if released				
4.	Post-disaster buildings	Post-disaster			

#### Low

Examples of 'Low' Importance Category can be *low human occupancy buildings* (*farm buildings*) with 1 person or less per 40 m<sup>2</sup> of floor area and '*Low' hazard industrial occupancy* (Group F, Division 3) warehouses where structural failure causing damage to materials or equipment does not present a direct threat to human life.

It is important for the authorities having jurisdiction to be aware of when the 'Low' Importance Category is being assigned, since it enables relaxations of some code requirements. In some cases this relaxation is inappropriate. An equestrian riding facility that also has provision for permanent or temporary grandstands is an Assembly use. It should not be categorized as 'Low' Importance category.

# Normal

All buildings not classified as 'Low', 'High' or 'Post-disaster'.

# High

The 'High' Importance category applies to schools, community centers and industrial or storage facilities having hazardous or toxic materials. This category is not limited to the specific facilities noted and might also apply to a college, sports facility, arena or large place of worship. The code uses the term "likely to be used as 'Post-Disaster' shelters". It should be noted that this is not the code-defined term '*Post-disaster' building* but a lower category of Importance which will require professional judgment in order to assign a category.

#### **Post-disaster**

This classification is reserved for 'Post-disaster' buildings which is defined in the Code.

*Post-disaster building* means a *building* that is essential to the provision of services in the event of a disaster, and includes:

- (a) hospitals, emergency treatment facilities and blood banks,
- (b) telephone exchanges,
- (c) power generating stations and electrical substations,
- (d) control centres for land transportation,
- (e) public water treatment and storage facilities,
- (f) water and sewage pumping stations,
- (g) emergency response facilities,
- (h) fire, rescue and police stations,
- (i) storage facilities for vehicles or boats used for fire, rescue and police purposes, and
- (j) communications facilities, including radio and television stations.

The list covers a broad range of buildings so questions may arise for some facilities that are not specifically listed, such as: wind turbines, private versus public bus terminal or airport, a private clinic or a non-emergency treatment facility not likely considered essential to provision of services to the public in a disaster. Again, discussion with the owner, structural engineer and authorities having jurisdiction may be required in order to appropriately assign the Importance category.

#### Site Class (Table 4.1.8.4. A. & B.)

A Site Class (A to F) relative to substrate type (e.g. rock, hard or soft soil) is one of three factors required for the calculation of the seismic hazard index. The Site Class is assigned by a geotechnical engineer following soil tests. A Shear Wave Velocity Test may be required by the geotechnical engineers to assign a Site Class better (higher) than can be ascertained without the test (e.g. C rather than D, or B rather than C). The shear wave test would be an additional cost over simple borehole analysis but may save the project considerable cost.

#### The Seismic Hazard Index

While the structural design of the building involves complex seismic restraint calculations, a reasonably simple formula is used to determine the seismic hazard index.

The seismic hazard index formula is:  $I_E F_a S_a(0.2)$  where:

- IE Earthquake importance factor for the structure (Table 4.1.8.5.)
- F<sub>a</sub> Acceleration-based site coefficient (Table 4.1.8.4.B)
- S<sub>a</sub> (0.2) 5% damped spectral response acceleration (SB-1 Table 1.2, Column 17)

If the value of the seismic hazard index is equal or greater than 0.35, this triggers the need to restrain architectural elements like suspended ceilings, parapets, ornamentations, masonry veneer connectors, etc., as well as restraint for mechanical and electrical systems and equipment in all buildings [4.1.8.6.(3), 4.1.8.18.(2)].

The chart below shows some of the requirements for various seismic hazard index values which affect architectural and engineering parts of buildings.

Value of seismic hazard index	Requirements	Reference
≥ 0.2	Buildings are not permitted to have a 'weak storey'. Examples of weak storeys are ones where an open floor area, such as a parking garage, is on a level below a level having numerous shear walls. A formal definition of what constitutes this condition is given in the Code.	OBC 4.1.8.10.(1)
≥ 0.35	Elements of structures and non-structural components and equipment (categories 6 through 21 of Table 4.1.8.18) must be seismically restrained. This includes suspended ceilings, light fixtures, masonry veneer ties, access floors, machinery, fixtures, ducts, pipes, cable trays, tanks, etc.	4.1.8.18(2)
≥ 0.35	Basement walls must be designed to resist earthquake lateral pressures from backfill or natural ground.	OBC 4.1.8.16. (4)
≥ 0.35	The prescriptive masonry veneer tie spacing given in CSA Standard A370, cannot be used. The ties must be engineered.	CSA A370 10.2.2
≥ 0.35	Unreinforced masonry is not permitted.	CSA S304.1 4.5.1
≥ 0.35	Minimum amounts of reinforcement are required for all loadbearing and lateral load-resisting masonry, masonry used around stairwells and elevators and exterior cladding (excluding veneer), and certain partitions.	CSA S304.1 4.6.1, 10.15.2.2, 10.15.2.4
≥ 0.75	All partitions must be reinforced.	CSA S304.1 4.6.1, 10.15.2.3
≥ 0.35	Composite and multi-wythe solid walls must have grouted collar joists and ties.	CSA S304.1 10.7.1.3
≥ 0.75	Ties for masonry must be placed in grout, not in the horizontal mortar joints.	CSA S304.1 12.2.5
≥ 0.35	The empirical design method for masonry cannot be used – all masonry must be engineered.	CSA S304.1 F.1.1(f)
≥ 0.35	Wood framed structures must include special requirements for shear walls and diaphragms.	CSA 086 9.8.1

#### Part 9 Buildings

Schools, community centres, other assembly occupancies and F1, high hazard industrial (all 'High' Importance Category buildings) are excluded from design under Part 9, but some '*Post-disaster' buildings* can fall within the limitations of Part 9. All buildings that fall under the definition of '*Post-disaster' building* must be designed to Part 4 of the Code [A. 1.1.2.2.(2)].

Part 9 also has some individual clauses related to seismic design and restraint, such as masonry reinforcement and restraint of water heaters based on seismic spectral response acceleration for the location of the building [9.20.1.2. & 9.31.6.2 (3)].

#### Renovations

For renovation projects, a soils report and determination of Site Class by a geotechnical engineer may not be available. With some restrictions, OBC seismic design requirements are not applicable for renovation projects.

OBC, Div. B, Section 11.5 deals with *compliance alternatives (C.A.)*, a term defined as "a substitute for a requirement in another Part of Division B that is listed in Part 10 or 11 of Division B and *C.A.* has a corresponding meaning." [Div. A, 1.4.1.2.(1)(c)].

Various *C.A.*'s are listed in Tables 11.5.1.1.A. to 11.5.1.1.F, corresponding to occupancies A, B, C, D/E, and F respectively. *C.A.*'s No. A77, B78, C88, DE81, and F82 all state that the requirements under Div. B, 4.1.8. Earthquake Loads and Effects, do not apply, i.e., the seismic design requirements of the Code do not apply to renovations.

Having said this, since seismic requirements are in Div. B, Part 4 of the Code, the application of the *C.A.* is somewhat restricted because Div. B, 11.5.1.1.(1) allows *C.A.*'s to be substituted for requirements found in Parts 3, 4, 6, or 8 only if the Chief Building Official's (CBO's) approval is obtained. Note that Div. B, 11.5.1.1.(2) allows *C.A.*'s to be substituted for Part 9 and 12 requirements without having to seek the CBO's approval.

It is expected that building officials would generally accept that seismic design requirements for a renovation would be not applicable.

#### **Building Code Data Matrix**

The OAA template for the Building Code Data Matrix now includes a section indicating the Importance Category and the seismic hazard index calculation. This information should be included as part of building permit applications. If the Importance Category is not identified on the drawings, the determination and designation of a classification may not be clear because according to the wording of the OBC, the 'Normal' category applies unless another category has been assigned.

# **Suggested Procedures**

- 1. Become familiar with Importance Categories and seismic design requirements.
- 2. In the code review of the building, determine if the Importance Category of the building is 'Low', 'Normal', 'High' or 'Post-disaster'. Discuss with the client, confirm, and document.
- 3. In cases where the classification is not clear, discuss with the Building Department, document the discussions and most importantly, the decisions and agreements.
- 4. A geotechnical report should be provided by the owner. The report should include the Site Class and the factors for the seismic hazard index calculations. This information should appear on structural engineering drawings.
- 5. Determine if the seismic hazard index is above or below 0.35 and if seismic restraints for non-structural elements are required.
- 6. Include the Importance Category and seismic hazard index information in the Building Code Data Matrix on the drawings.

7. Where the architect is responsible for the coordination of consultants, distribute the information to all consultants so that they can provide appropriate seismic design and restraints where required.

# References

Practice Tip PT.03 – Building Code Data Matrix

# Attachments

- 1 Excerpt Building Code Data Matrix Importance Category and Seismic Hazard Index
- 2 Seismic Hazard Index Calculation Examples

The OAA does not provide legal, insurance or accounting advice. Readers are advised to consult their own legal, accounting or insurance representatives to obtain suitable professional advice in those regards.



# Excerpt

# **Building Code Data Matrix - Importance Category and Seismic Hazard Index**

12	High Building	□ Yes □ No	3.2.6.	N/A
13	Construction Combustible permitted	□ Non- □ Both combustible required	3.2.2.2083	9.10.6.
	Actual Construction	□ Non- □ Both combustible		
14	Importance	□ High □ Post-disaster	4.1.2.1.(3), 5.2.2.1.(2)	9.4.1.1, 4.1.2.1.(3), 5.2.2.1.(2)
	Site Class (A,B,C,D,E from Geotechnic	4.1.8.4.	4.1.8.4.	
	Earthquake importance factor $(I_E)$	T.4.1.8.5.	T.4.1.8.5.	
	Acceleration based coefficient (Fa)			T.4.1.8.4.B
	5% Spectral Response Acceleration Sa	(0.2)	4.1.8.4.(1) & SB-1, T.1.2.	4.1.8.4.(1), & SB-1, T.1.2.
	Seismic Hazard Index	I <sub>E</sub> Fa Sa (0.2) =	4.1.8.18.(1)	4.1.8.18.(1)
	Design for Seismic Required for Catego Table 4.1.1.18. (Equal or Above 0.35?)	ories 6 to 21 (Yes or No)	4.1.8.18.(2)	4.1.8.18.(2), 9.20.1.2., 9.31.6.2.(3)
15	Mezzanine(s) Area m <sup>2</sup>		3.2.1.1.(3)-(8)	9.10.4.1.



Current Location of Fire Hall and property.



Current location of Fire Hall and property outlined on the unopened road allowance required to accommodate the new fire hall garage expansion.

# Township of Admaston/Bromley 477 Stone Road, R.R. #2 Renfrew, ON K7V 3Z5 E-Mail Address – info@admastonbromley.com

613-432-2885 Stone Road Office 613-432-4052 Fax 613-432-3175 Stone Road Garage 613-646-7918 Cobden Road Garage

# **REPORT**

Date: April 6, 2023

To: Protective Services Committee

From: Jennifer Charkavi / Chief McHale

Re: Fire Fighter Certifications

# Background:

In 2018 the Ministry of the Solicitor General put forth the draft Firefighter Certification Regulation to Ontario municipalities. This addition to the Fire Protection and Prevention Act, 1997, was not accepted by Ontario municipalities, and especially by Renfrew County Fire Departments.

In 2021, the Ministry of the Solicitor General again presented the Firefighter Certification Regulation, and there was some rejection, but not enough to counter the decision and now the regulation is in force. (attached)

# Discussion:

There are allowances for Legacy Firefighters (Grandfathered). Fire Chief McHale and CAO/Clerk Charkavi met with our interim OFM Advisor William Hay on Thursday April 6. At the meeting discussions were had on who can train the firefighters and what type of record keeping will be required. The OFM advisor stated that out of the Legacy group of Firefighters approved, there appears to be about 3 or 4 who can conduct the training required for those who are not at the required Certification Level – Firefighter II – (Deadline - July 1, 2026). Currently the Douglas Fire Department has 12 Firefighters at Firefighter Level II, 7 Firefighters at Level I and 6 that require the training Level I and II. Staff have determined that all Firefighters should be trained to Level II, as that includes interior attack and will be the requirement July 1, 2026.

Staff met with our OFM Advisor and the Assistant Deputy Fire Marshal, John Snider on April 14, 2023. At this meeting it was confirmed that training can be done in-house and that there are no fees required for the examinations of the firefighters. The examinations would consist of one night of written and one night of practical. There is a cost of approximately \$100 per Firefighter for training materials.

July 1, 2026, all new recruits for firefighting, Full-Time or Volunteer will need to be at Firefighter Certification Level II.

# **Financial Implications:**

Current training for firefighters is 3 hours once a week. It is estimated that each identified Firefighter may need 50 – 60 extra hours of training. The Assistant Deputy Fire Marshall stated that training is suggested to take about 120 hours to prepare for examinations. Training will be done on the regular night and additional training will be offered for those that require it. It is anticipated the extra hours about another \$20,000 in wages which can be expected for 2023. However, the extra hours may also fall into 2024 if the extra hours cannot be accommodated in 2023, this will be dependent upon number of fire calls and other such issues that arise.

The CAO/Clerk has stated that this training and the exams should be done as soon as possible as the closer July 1, 2026 comes the greater the possibility that an examiner will not be available. OFM is recommending that Fire Departments complete the required training as soon as practical.

# **People Consulted:**

Fire Chief Treasurer-Deputy CAO/Clerk

# **Council Recommendation:**

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Protective Services Committee recommends to the Finance Committee to maintain the wages set by the Fire Committee for 2023 to be able to complete the training required to meet the certification requirements set by the Ministry of the Solicitor General.

Français

#### **ONTARIO REGULATION 343/22**

#### made under the

#### **FIRE PROTECTION AND PREVENTION ACT, 1997**

Made: April 11, 2022 Filed: April 14, 2022 Published on e-Laws: April 14, 2022 Printed in *The Ontario Gazette*: April 30, 2022

#### FIREFIGHTER CERTIFICATION

#### CONTENTS

<u>1.</u>	Definition
<u>2.</u>	Mandatory certification
<u>3.</u>	Exceptions
<u>4.</u>	Transition
<u>5.</u>	Commencement
Table 1	Mandatory certification for fire protection services

Definition

1. In this Regulation,

"NFPA" means the National Fire Protection Association.

#### Mandatory certification

2. (1) Every municipality, and every fire department in a territory without municipal organization, must ensure that its firefighters perform a fire protection service set out in Column 1 of Table 1 only if, on or after the corresponding day specified in Column 3 of that Table,

- (a) the firefighter performing the fire protection service is certified, at a minimum, to the corresponding certification standard set out in Column 2 of that Table; or
- (b) this Regulation provides that the certification standard referred to in clause (a) does not apply with respect to the firefighter.
- (2) The certification must be,
- (a) provided by the Fire Marshal; or
- (b) an accreditation from the International Fire Safety Accreditation Congress (IFSAC), or a Pro Board seal, that is recognized by the Fire Marshal as equivalent to the certification provided by the Fire Marshal.

#### Exceptions

**3.** (1) A certification standard set out in Column 2 of item 1 or 2 of Table 1 does not apply with respect to a firefighter who,

- (a) is performing a service that is within the scope of that item;
- (b) has been a firefighter for no more than 36 months; and
- (c) is operating under the supervision of a firefighter certified to that standard.
- (2) A certification standard set out in Column 2 of Table 1 does not apply with respect to a firefighter who is,
- (a) temporarily assigned to perform a different fire protection service for which a different minimum certification is required; and
- (b) operating under the supervision of a firefighter who has obtained the certification corresponding to the fire protection service or services being delivered.

(3) A certification standard set out in Column 2 of item 17 or 18 of Table 1 does not apply with respect to a firefighter who performed Pump Operations before the day this Regulation came into force.

(4) If a firefighter was previously certified under this Regulation for a fire protection service listed in Column 1 of Table 1, that certification continues to be valid even if the requirements for obtaining that certification are subsequently updated or changed.

(5) If the Fire Marshal granted a firefighter a letter of compliance with a certification standard before the day this Regulation came into force, the letter of compliance continues to be valid and the firefighter is deemed to be in compliance with the corresponding certification standard set out in Column 2 of Table 1.

#### Transition

**4.** (1) Subject to subsection (2), a certification standard set out in Column 2 of item 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14 or 15 of Table 1 does not apply with respect to a firefighter if the Fire Marshal issues the firefighter a letter of compliance with the certification standard in accordance with this section.

- (2) The Fire Marshal shall issue a letter of compliance with a certification standard to a firefighter if,
- (a) the firefighter has been performing the fire protection service that the standard corresponds to since at least,
  - (i) January 1, 2021, in the case of a certification standard set out in Column 2 of item 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6 or 7, or
  - (ii) January 1, 2020, in the case of a certification standard set out in Column 2 of item 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14 or 15;
- (b) before September 30, 2023, the firefighter's municipality, or fire department in an area without municipal organization, provides the Fire Marshal with information, such as training records, to demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Fire Marshal that the firefighter, through past training and experience, has obtained the requisite knowledge and requisite skills associated with the corresponding standard; and
- (c) the Fire Marshal is satisfied with the information provided under clause (b).

#### Commencement

#### 5. This Regulation comes into force on the later of July 1, 2022 and the day it is filed.

TABLE 1

Item	Column 1	Column 2	Column 3
	Fire protection service	Minimum Certification Standard	Compliance Deadline
1.	Firefighter Exterior Attack: Fire suppression operations from the exterior of the building only.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1001, "Standard for Fire Fighter Professional Qualifications", 2019 Edition, Chapter 4 (Firefighter I) and Chapter 5 (Firefighter II): 4.1, 4.2, 4.3.1, 4.3.2,4.3.3, 4.3.6, 4.3.7, 4.3.8, 4.3.10 (A1-A9, B1-B3, B4 (exterior stairway), B5-B10), 4.3.15, 4.3.16, 4.3.17, 4.3.18, 4.3.19, 4.3.20, 4.3.21, 4.5	July 1, 2026
		5.1, 5.2, 5.3.1, 5.3.2 (A1-A4), 5.3.3, 5.3.4, 5.4.2, 5.5.3, 5.5.4, 5.5.5	
2.	Firefighter Exterior Attack and auto extrication: Fire suppression operations from the exterior of the building only and auto extrication rescue.	All job performance requirements in item 1 and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1001, "Standard for Fire Fighter Professional Qualifications", 2019 Edition, Chapter 5 (Firefighter II): 5.4.1	July 1, 2026
3.	Firefighter Exterior Attack and hazardous materials response: Fire suppression operations from the exterior of the building only and Operations-level hazardous materials response.	All job performance requirements in item 1, all job performance requirements of NFPA 1072, "Standard for Hazardous Materials/Weapons of Mass Destruction Emergency Response Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2017 Edition, Chapter 5 (Operations) and the following job performance requirements of Chapter 6 (Operations Mission Specific): 6.2 and 6.6	July 1, 2026
4.	Firefighter Exterior Attack, auto extrication and hazardous materials response: Fire suppression operations from the exterior of the building only, automobile extrication rescue and Operations- level hazardous materials response	All job performance requirements in items 1, 2 and 3.	July 1, 2026

#### MANDATORY CERTIFICATION FOR FIRE PROTECTION SERVICES

5.	Firefighter Interior Attack: Fire suppression operations that enter the interior of the building and can perform rescue.	All job performance requirements in item 1 and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1001, "Standard for Fire Fighter Professional Qualifications", 2019 Edition, Chapter 4 (Firefighter I) and Chapter 5 (Firefighter II): 4.3.4, 4.3.9, 4.3.10 (A10-A11, B4 (interior stairway), B11), 4.3.11, 4.3.12, 4.3.13, 4.3.14	July 1, 2026
		5 3 2 (A5-A9 B1-B6)	
6.	Firefighter Interior Attack and auto extrication: Fire suppression operations that enter the interior of the building and can perform rescue and automobile extrication rescue.	All job performance requirements in item 5 and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1001, "Standard for Fire Fighter Professional Qualifications", 2019 Edition, Chapter 5 (Firefighter II):	July 1, 2026
7.	Firefighter Interior Attack and hazardous materials response: Fire suppression operations that enter the interior of the building and Operations-level hazardous materials response.	All job performance requirements in item 5, all job performance requirements of NFPA 1072, "Standard for Hazardous Materials/Weapons of Mass Destruction Emergency Response Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2017 Edition, Chapter 5 (Operations) and the following job performance requirements of Chapter 6 (Operations Mission Specific): 6.2 and 6.6	July 1, 2026
8.	Firefighter Interior Attack, auto extrication and hazardous materials response: Fire suppression operations that enter the interior of the building and can perform rescue, automobile extrication rescue and Operations-level hazardous materials response (full service firefighter).	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1001, "Standard for Fire Fighter Professional Qualifications", 2019 Edition, Chapter 5 (Firefighter II).	July 1, 2026
9.	Team Lead Exterior Attack: Supervision of firefighters that provide fire suppression operations from the exterior of the building only.	All job performance requirements in item 1 and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1021, "Standard for Fire Officer Professional Qualifications", 2020 edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Officer I): 4.1.1, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.4.1, 4.4.2, 4.4.4, 4.4.5, 4.5.3, 4.6, 4.7.1, 4.7.3	July 1, 2026
10.	Team Lead Exterior Attack and auto extrication: Supervision of firefighters that provide fire suppression operations from the exterior of the building only or that provide auto extrication rescue.	All job performance requirements in item 2 and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1021, "Standard for Fire Officer Professional Qualifications", 2020 edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Officer I): 4.1.1, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.4.1, 4.4.2, 4.4.4, 4.4.5, 4.5.3, 4.6, 4.7.1, 4.7.3	July 1, 2026
11.	Team Lead Exterior Attack and hazardous materials response: Supervision of firefighters that provide fire suppression operations from the exterior of the building only or that provide Operations-level hazardous materials response.	All job performance requirements in item 3 and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1021, "Standard for Fire Officer Professional Qualifications", 2020 edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Officer I): 4.1.1, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.4.1, 4.4.2, 4.4.4, 4.4.5, 4.5.3, 4.6, 4.7.1, 4.7.3	July 1, 2026
12.	Team Lead Exterior Attack, auto extrication and hazardous materials: Supervision of firefighters that provide fire suppression operations from the exterior of the building only or that provide automobile extrication rescue or Operations-level hazardous materials response.	All job performance requirements in item 4, and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1021, "Standard for Fire Officer Professional Qualifications", 2020 edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Officer I): 4.1.1, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.4.1, 4.4.2,	July 1, 2026
13.	Team Lead Interior Attack: Supervision of firefighters that provide fire suppression operations from the interior of the building and	All job performance requirements in item 5 and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1021, "Standard for Fire Officer	July 1, 2026

	can perform rescue.	Professional Qualifications", 2020 edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Officer I):	
		4.1.1, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.4.1, 4.4.2, 4.4.4, 4.4.5, 4.5.3, 4.6, 4.7.1, 4.7.3	
14.	Team Lead Interior Attack and auto extrication: Supervision of firefighters that provide fire suppression operations from the interior of the building and can perform rescue or that provide automobile extrication rescue.	All job performance requirements in item 6 and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1021, "Standard for Fire Officer Professional Qualifications", 2020 edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Officer I):	July 1, 2026
15	Team Load Interior Attack and harandous	4.1.1, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.4.1, 4.4.2, 4.4.4, 4.4.5, 4.5.3, 4.6, 4.7.1, 4.7.3	Luby 1, 2026
13.	materials response: Supervision of firefighters that provide fire suppression operations from the interior of the building and can perform rescue or that provide Operations-level hazardous materials response.	An job performance requirements in item 7 and the following job performance requirements of NFPA 1021, "Standard for Fire Officer Professional Qualifications", 2020 edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Officer I): 4.1.1, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.4.1, 4.4.2,	July 1, 2020
16		4.4.4, 4.4.5, 4.5.3, 4.6, 4.7.1, 4.7.3	In h. 1, 2026
16.	hazardous materials response: Supervision of firefighters that provide fire suppression operations from the interior of the building and can perform rescue or that provide automobile extrication rescue or Operations-level hazardous materials response (full service fire officer).	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1021 "Standard for Fire Officer Professional Qualifications", 2020 edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Officer I).	July 1, 2026
17.	Pump Operations: Operation of a pumper apparatus without driving the apparatus, or where the apparatus does not require a class D licence.	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1002, "Standard for Fire Apparatus Driver/Operator Professional Qualifications", 2017 Edition, Chapter 5 (Apparatus Equipped with Fire Pump), without pre-requisites in Chapter 4.	July 1, 2026
18.	Pump Operations: driver: Driving and operating a pumper apparatus that requires a class D licence.	All job performance requirements in NFPA 1002 "Standard for Fire Apparatus Driver/Operator Professional Qualifications", 2017 Edition, Chapter 5 (Apparatus Equipped with Fire Pump).	July 1, 2026
19.	Fire Prevention/Inspection Level I: conducting fire and life safety inspections.	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1031, "Standard for Professional Qualifications for Fire Inspector and Plan Examiner", 2014 Edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Inspector I).	July 1, 2026
20.	Fire Prevention/Inspection Level II: conducting fire and life safety inspections including in facilities that store, handle or use flammable/combustible liquids.	All job performance requirements in item 19 and NFPA 1031, "Standard for Professional Qualifications for Fire Inspector and Plan Examiner", 2014 Edition, Chapter 5 (Fire Inspector II).	July 1, 2026
21.	Fire Investigator: conducting fire cause and origin investigations.	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1033, "Professional Qualifications for Fire Investigator", 2014 Edition, Chapter 4 (Fire Investigator).	July 1, 2026
22.	Fire and Life Safety Educator: providing fire and life safety education.	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1035, "Standard on Fire and Life Safety Educator, Public Information Officer, Youth Firesetter Intervention Specialist, and Youth Firesetter Program Manager Professional Qualifications", 2015 Edition, Chapter 4 (Fire and Life Safety Educator I).	July 1, 2026
23.	Training Officer Level I: providing training and education to other fire personnel.	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1041, "Standard for Fire and Emergency Services Instructor Professional Qualifications", 2019 Edition, Chapter 4 (Fire and Emergency Services Instructor I).	July 1, 2026
24.	Training Officer Level II: providing training and education to other fire personnel including lead instructor roles at live fire and above or below grade technical rescue practical training.	All job performance requirements in item 23 and NFPA 1041, "Standard for Fire and Emergency Services Instructor Professional Qualifications", 2019 Edition, Chapter 5 (Fire and Emergency Services Instructor II).	July 1, 2026

25.	Emergency Communicators Level I: taking emergency calls.	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1061. "Standard for Public Safety	July 1, 2026
		Telecommunications Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2018 Edition, Chapter 4 (Public Safety Telecommunicator I).	
26.	Emergency Communicators Level II: taking emergency calls and dispatching emergency vehicles.	All job performance requirements in item 25 and NFPA 1061, "Standard for Public Safety Telecommunications Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2018 Edition, Chapter 5 (Public Safety Telecommunicator II).	July 1, 2026
27.	Incident Safety Officers: undertaking the primary role of incident safety officer at emergency calls.	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1521, "Standard for Fire Department Safety Officer Professional Qualifications", 2020 Edition, Chapter 5 (Incident Safety Officer).	July 1, 2026
28.	Hazardous Materials Response — Operations Mission Specific Level: responding to emergencies involving hazardous materials at the Operations Mission Specific Level.	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1072, "Standard for Hazardous Materials/Weapons of Mass Destruction Emergency Response Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2017 Edition, Chapter 6 (Operations Mission Specific)	July 1, 2026
29.	Hazardous Materials Response — Technician Level: responding to emergencies involving hazardous materials at the Technician Level.	All job performance requirements of NFPA 1072, "Standard for Hazardous Materials/Weapons of Mass Destruction Emergency Response Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2017 Edition, Chapter 7 (Hazardous Materials Technician).	July 1, 2026
30.	Rope Rescue — Operations: rope rescue at the Operations Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 5 (Rope Rescue) (Operations): 5.2	July 1, 2028
31.	Rope Rescue — Technician: rope rescue at the Technician Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 5 (Rope Rescue) (Technician): 5.3	July 1, 2028
32.	Structural Collapse — Operations: structural collapse rescue at the Operations Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 6 (Structural Collapse Rescue) (Operations):	July 1, 2028
33.	Structural Collapse — Technician: structural collapse rescue at the Technician Level.	<ul> <li>b.2</li> <li>The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 6 (Structural Collapse Rescue) (Technician):</li> <li>6.3</li> </ul>	July 1, 2028
34.	Confined Space — Operations: confined space rescue at the Operations Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 7 (Confined Space Rescue) (Operations): 7.2	July 1, 2028
35.	Confined Space — Technician: confined space rescue at the Technician Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 7 (Confined Space Rescue) (Technician): 7.3	July 1, 2028
36.	Trench Rescue — Operations: trench rescue at the Operations Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue	July 1, 2028

		Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 12 (Trench Rescue) (Operations): 12.2	
37.	Trench Rescue — Technician: trench rescue at the Technician Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 12 (Trench Rescue) (Technician):	July 1, 2028
38.	Surface Water Rescue — Operations: surface water rescue at the Operations Level.	12.3 The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 17 (Surface Water Rescue) (Operations): 17.2	July 1, 2028
39.	Surface Water Rescue — Technician: surface water rescue at the Technician Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 17 (Surface Water Rescue) (Technician): 17.3	July 1, 2028
40.	Swift Water Rescue — Operations: swift water rescue at the Operations Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 18 (Swiftwater Rescue) (Operations): 18.2	July 1, 2028
41.	Swift Water Rescue — Technician: swift water rescue at the Technician Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 18 (Swiftwater Rescue) (Technician): 18.3	July 1, 2028
42.	Ice Water Rescue — Operations: ice water rescue at the Operations Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 20 (Ice Rescue) (Operations): 20.2	July 1, 2028
43.	Ice Water Rescue — Technician: ice water rescue at the Technician Level.	The following job performance requirements of NFPA 1006, "Standard for Technical Rescue Personnel Professional Qualifications", 2021 Edition, Chapter 20 (Ice Rescue) (Technician): 20.3	July 1, 2028

Made by: Pris par :

La solliciteure générale,

SYLVIA JONES Solicitor General

Date made: April 11, 2022 Pris le : 11 avril 2022

Français

Back to top

# Township of Admaston/Bromley 477 Stone Road, R.R. #2 Renfrew, ON K7V 3Z5 E-Mail Address – info@admastonbromley.com

613-432-2885 Stone Road Office 613-432-4052 Fax 613-432-3175 Stone Road Garage 613-646-7918 Cobden Road Garage

# **REPORT**

Date: April 20, 2023

To: Protective Services Committee

From: Jennifer Charkavi / Chief McHale

Re: New Pumper Truck

# Background:

The Fire Department's Pumper Truck is anticipated to be replaced in 2030. This truck is 2009 and according to insurance underwriters should be replaced at the age of 20. In 2030 this vehicle will be 21. The 2009 Pumper Truck will then become a secondary vehicle.

Staff spoke with the Ontario Fire Marshal's office and there is no clear end date on Fire Trucks from the OFM perspective. However, insurance underwriters will determine this date, the date does not affect the insurance of the municipality but the home insurance for its residents.

# **Discussion:**

The Fire Chief has received an estimate for a new Pumper Truck. The estimated replacement cost for this vehicle is \$1,000,000.00. The manufacturer has indicated there is a lead time of 2 -3 years for manufacturing. Therefore, an order would need to be placed in 2027 for an estimated delivery in 2030.

Staff anticipate a deposit of 25% of the total purchase price or \$250,000.00 will be required in 2027. The Township has approximately 5 years to save for the required downpayment.

# **Financial Implications:**

The Township does not have any money set aside for a new fire truck. Staff recommend that a new Fire Truck Reserve be established and further that annual contributions of \$50,000.00 be set aside starting in 2023 through until 2027 to ensure there are sufficient funds for the anticipated deposit.

# **People Consulted:**

Fire Chief Treasurer-Deputy CAO/Clerk

# **Council Recommendation:**

BE IT RESOLVED THAT Council begin a fire truck reserve placing \$50,000.00 in it for the years 2023, 2024, 2025, 2026 and 2027 to be used as a deposit on a new Pumper Truck in 2027 for an anticipated delivery date of 2030.

AND FURTHER THAT Council plan to debenture the new Pumper Truck in 2030.



# Infrastructure Ontario

# >> Amortizing Debenture Schedule

**Organization Name** Principal Amount Annual Interest Rate Loan Term (Year) Debenture Date (mm/dd/yyyy) Maturity Date (mm/dd/yyyy) Payment Frequency Loan Type

Pumper / Tanker \$937,000.00 4.38 % 20 06/01/2023 06/01/2043 SemiAnnual Amortizing

Payment Date	Total Payment	Principal Amount	Interest Amount	Principal Balance
12/01/2023	\$35,404.32	\$14,884.02	\$20,520.30	\$922,115.98
06/01/2024	\$35,404.32	\$15,209.98	\$20,194.34	\$906,906.00
12/01/2024	\$35,404.32	\$15,543.08	\$19,861.24	\$891,362.92
06/01/2025	\$35,404.32	\$15,883.47	\$19,520.85	\$875,479.45
12/01/2025	\$35,404.32	\$16,231.32	\$19,173.00	\$859,248.13
06/01/2026	\$35,404.32	\$16,586.79	\$18,817.53	\$842,661.34
12/01/2026	\$35,404.32	\$16,950.04	\$18,454.28	\$825,711.30
06/01/2027	\$35,404.32	\$17,321.24	\$18,083.08	\$808,390.06
12/01/2027	\$35,404.32	\$17,700.58	\$17,703.74	\$790,689.48
06/01/2028	\$35,404.32	\$18,088.22	\$17,316.10	\$772,601.26
12/01/2028	\$35,404.32	\$18,484.35	\$16,919.97	\$754,116.91
06/01/2029	\$35,404.32	\$18,889.16	\$16,515.16	\$735,227.75
12/01/2029	\$35,404.32	\$19,302.83	\$16,101.49	\$715,924.92
06/01/2030	\$35,404.32	\$19,725.56	\$15,678.76	\$696,199.36
12/01/2030	\$35,404.32	\$20,157.55	\$15,246.77	\$676,041.81
06/01/2031	\$35,404.32	\$20,599.00	\$14,805.32	\$655,442.81
12/01/2031	\$35,404.32	\$21,050.12	\$14,354.20	\$634,392.69
06/01/2032	\$35,404.32	\$21,511.12	\$13,893.20	\$612,881.57
12/01/2032	\$35,404.32	\$21,982.21	\$13,422.11	\$590,899.36
06/01/2033	\$35,404.32	\$22,463.62	\$12,940.70	\$568,435.74
12/01/2033	\$35,404.32	\$22,955.58	\$12,448.74	\$545,480.16
06/01/2034	\$35,404.32	\$23,458.30	\$11,946.02	\$522,021.86
12/01/2034	\$35,404.32	\$23,972.04	\$11,432.28	\$498,049.82
06/01/2035	\$35,404.32	\$24,497.03	\$10,907.29	\$473,552.79
12/01/2035	\$35,404.32	\$25,033.51	\$10,370.81	\$448,519.28
06/01/2036	\$35,404.32	\$25,581.75	\$9,822.57	\$422,937.53
12/01/2036	\$35,404.32	\$26,141.99	\$9,262.33	\$396,795.54
06/01/2037	\$35,404.32	\$26,714.50	\$8,689.82	\$370,081.04
12/01/2037	\$35,404.32	\$27,299.55	\$8,104.77	\$342,781.49
06/01/2038	\$35,404.32	\$27,897.41	\$7,506.91	\$314,884.08
12/01/2038	\$35,404.32	\$28,508.36	\$6,895.96	\$286,375.72
06/01/2039	\$35,404.32	\$29,132.69	\$6,271.63	\$257,243.03
12/01/2039	\$35,404.32	\$29,770.70	\$5,633.62	\$227,472.33
06/01/2040	\$35,404.32	\$30,422.68	\$4,981.64	\$197,049.65
Payment Date	Total Payment	Principal Amount	Interest Amount	Principal Balance
--------------	----------------	------------------	-----------------	-------------------
12/01/2040	\$35,404.32	\$31,088.93	\$4,315.39	\$165,960.72
06/01/2041	\$35,404.32	\$31,769.78	\$3,634.54	\$134,190.94
12/01/2041	\$35,404.32	\$32,465.54	\$2,938.78	\$101,725.40
06/01/2042	\$35,404.32	\$33,176.53	\$2,227.79	\$68,548.87
12/01/2042	\$35,404.32	\$33,903.10	\$1,501.22	\$34,645.77
06/01/2043	\$35,404.51	\$34,645.77	\$758.74	\$0.00
	\$1,416,172.99	\$937,000.00	\$479,172.99	

#### DISCLAIMER:

Infrastructure Ontario does not warrant or make any representations regarding the use or the results of the use of the calculator found herein in terms of their correctness, accuracy, timeliness, reliability, or otherwise. Under no circumstances shall Infrastructure Ontario be held liable for any damages, whether direct, incidental, indirect, special, or consequential, and including, without limitation, lost revenues or lost profits, arising from or in connection with your use or reliance on the calculator found herein.

This calculator is provided for general illustrative purposes only and does not constitute investment advice. To take into account your specific circumstances, you should obtain professional investment, legal and/or tax advice, as appropriate.

# Township of Admaston/Bromley 477 Stone Road, R.R. #2 Renfrew, ON K7V 3Z5 E-Mail Address – info@admastonbromley.com

613-432-2885 Stone Road Office 613-432-4052 Fax 613-432-3175 Stone Road Garage 613-646-7918 Cobden Road Garage

## **REPORT**

Date:April 20, 2023To:Protective Services CommitteeFrom:Jennifer Charkavi / Chief McHaleRe:Health and Safety Committee – Fire Department - Update

### **Background:**

The Douglas Fire Department established its own Health and Safety Committee a few years ago. The Committee is comprised of 2 Firefighters and the Douglas Fire Hall Secretary. The Committee is having difficulty and requires some assistance.

#### **Discussion:**

The CAO/Clerk will meet with the Douglas Fire Hall Committee to see how best to ensure the committee is confident in its procedures. The Fire Committee is placing much pressure on the Committee to report on Health and Safety issues.

At this time, the CAO/Clerk is not aware of the issues and will ensure that any Health and Safety issues are addressed.

The CAO/Clerk has reached out to the Renfrew Fire Department and the Pembroke Fire Department. Both of these departments have their own Fire Department Health and Safety Committees which are not part of the Municipal Committee and report to the Fire Chief any issues. It is important to note that these are Full-Time Fire Chiefs.

The CAO/Clerk has a tentative meeting on May 4, 2023.

#### **Financial Implications:**

None at this time.

## **People Consulted:**

Fire Chief Treasurer-Deputy CAO/Clerk

## **Council Recommendation:**

BE IT RESOLVED THAT Committee receive the Douglas Fire Hall Health and Safety update as information.